

# Veeam PN 2.1

Version 2.1

User Guide

November, 2019

© 2019 Veeam Software.

All rights reserved. All trademarks are the property of their respective owners.

No part of this publication may be reproduced, transmitted, transcribed, stored in a retrieval system, or translated into any language in any form by any means, without written permission from Veeam Software (Veeam). The information contained in this document represents the current view of Veeam on the issue discussed as of the date of publication and is subject to change without notice. Veeam shall not be liable for technical or editorial errors or omissions contained herein. Veeam makes no warranties, express or implied, in this document. Veeam may have patents, patent applications, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property rights covering the subject matter of this document. All other trademarks mentioned herein are the property of their respective owners. Except as expressly provided in any written license agreement from Veeam, the furnishing of this document does not give you any license to these patents, trademarks, copyrights, or other intellectual property.

#### NOTE:

Read the End User Software License Agreement before using the accompanying software programs. Using any part of the software indicates that you accept the terms of the End User Software License Agreement.

# Contents

CONTACTING VEEAM SOFTWARE	5
ABOUT THIS GUIDE	6
ABOUT VEEAM PN	7
Usage Scenarios	
Site-to-site VPN	9
Point-to-site VPN	11
SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS	12
USED PORTS	13
DEPLOYMENT AND CONFIGURATION	
Deploying Network Hub	15
Deploying Network Hub in Microsoft Azure	16
Deploying Network Hub in Amazon AWS	23
Deploying Network Hub in On-Premises Network	
Configuring Network Hub Settings	
CONFIGURING CLIENTS	
Registering Clients	
Modifying Clients Settings	56
Disabling and Enabling Clients	57
Removing Clients	
Deploying Site Gateways	59
Setting Up Site Gateways	60
Adding Static Routes on Default Gateways	65
Configuring Site Gateway Settings	
CONFIGURING STANDALONE COMPUTERS	
ACCESSING VEEAM PN PORTAL	74
CONFIGURING ALERTS	
CONFIGURING SMTP SETTINGS	
SETTING RESPONSE ACTIONS FOR ALERTS	79
CREATING RESPONSE ACTIONS	80
Editing Response Actions	81
Removing Response Actions	82
MONITORING CLIENTS	83

CONFIGURING IP TRANSLATION RULES	85
CREATING IP TRANSLATION RULES	
Modifying IP Translation Rules	
DISABLING AND ENABLING IP TRANSLATION RULES	
REMOVING IP TRANSLATION RULES	
VIEWING AND EXPORTING LOGS	
PERFORMING CONFIGURATION BACKUP AND RESTORE	
CHECKING FOR UPDATES	94
HOW-TOS	95
SET UP VPN BETWEEN MICROSOFT AZURE AND LOCAL SITES	96
SET UP VPN FROM ENDPOINTS TO MICROSOFT AZURE	107
SET UP VPN BETWEEN REMOTE SITES	
SET UP VPN FROM ENDPOINTS TO LOCAL SITE	
INSTALL VEEAM PN ON UBUNTU	
INSTALL VEEAM PN WITH SCRIPT	134
INSTALL FREE SSL CERTIFICATE ON VEEAM PN APPLIANCE HOST	
Improve Veeam PN Performance	136
REVISION HISTORY	

# **Contacting Veeam Software**

At Veeam Software we value the feedback from our customers. It is important not only to help you quickly with your technical issues, but it is our mission to listen to your input and build products that incorporate your suggestions.

### **Customer Support**

Should you have a technical concern, suggestion or question, visit the Veeam Customer Support Portal at <a href="http://www.veeam.com/support.html">www.veeam.com/support.html</a> to open a case, search our knowledge base, reference documentation, manage your license or obtain the latest product release.

### **Company Contacts**

For the most up to date information about company contacts and offices location, visit www.veeam.com/contacts.html.

### Online Support

If you have any questions about Veeam products, you can use the following resources:

- Full documentation set: www.veeam.com/documentation-guides-datasheets.html
- Community forum at forums.veeam.com

# About This Guide

This user guide provides information about Veeam PN 2.1.

### Intended Audience

The user guide is intended for anyone who wants to use Veeam PN to implement site-to-site and point-to-site VPN scenarios for Microsoft Azure, Amazon AWS and on-premises networks.

# About Veeam PN

Veeam Powered Network (Veeam PN) is a free Veeam solution that supplements the Veeam functionality of restore to cloud repositories (Azure, Amazon EC2) and allows you to create a VPN connection between remote sites over the public network. You can use Veeam PN to implement the following scenarios:

- Microsoft Azure
  - Set up a site-to-site VPN between company offices and a Microsoft Azure network to which VMs restored in Microsoft Azure are connected.
  - Set up a point-to-site VPN between remote computers and a Microsoft Azure network to which VMs restored in Microsoft Azure are connected.
  - Allow remote users to get access to a company network through a Microsoft Azure network.
- Amazon AWS
  - Set up a site-to-site VPN between company offices and an Amazon AWS network to which VMs restored in Amazon EC2 are connected.
  - Set up a point-to-site VPN between remote computers and an Amazon AWS network to which VMs restored in Amazon EC2 are connected.
  - Allow remote users to get access to a company network through an Amazon AWS network.

Veeam PN lets you set up VPN connections between Microsoft Azure or Amazon AWS networks and on-premises networks. The solution is based on the WireGuard®\* and OpenVPN technology and features a web-based interface that simplifies VPN configuration and administration.



\* WireGuard is a registered trademark of Jason A. Donenfeld.

## **Usage Scenarios**

Veeam PN allows you to configure two types of VPN connections:

- Site-to-site VPN
- Point-to-site VPN

## Site-to-site VPN

A site-to-site VPN allows you to establish a secure connection between remote networks over a public network. You can implement the site-to-site VPN scenario if you need to join on-premises networks and private cloud networks in Microsoft Azure or Amazon AWS. For example, if some of your VMs are restored to Microsoft Azure or Amazon EC2, you can join the cloud network to which these VMs are connected with company on-premises networks.

Veeam PN also lets you set up a VPN exclusively for on-premises networks. This scenario lets you extend the company network and make resources in one remote site available to machines and users in another remote site. For example, you can join several company networks into a single private network or allow machines and users from company branch offices to connect to the company datacenter.

### Technology

Site-to-site VPN functionality of Veeam PN is based on WireGuard technology. WireGuard does not support TCP, but Veeam PN eliminates this limitation by tunneling UDP encrypted traffic in TCP tunnel. WireGuard has significant performance advantage compared to OpenVPN:

- It is implemented inside the Linux kernel, so no userspace-kernel cycles wasted.
- WIreGuard scales up to all available CPU's (not stuck only on one CPU as in case of OpenVPN).

To learn more about WireGuard functionality, see the WireGuard's White Paper.

### Topology

In the VPN, all traffic between remote networks is routed over a secure communication channel – VPN tunnel. To establish a VPN tunnel, Veeam PN uses its appliances: network hub and site gateways.

The Veeam PN VPN is organized around the **network hub**. The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. The hub is responsible for all background work: traffic routing, encryption, user management, authentication and so on.

The network hub is accessible from all remote networks added to the VPN. Veeam PN supports two deployment scenarios for the network hub: you can deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure or in an on-premises network.

The network hub acts as one point of the VPN tunnel. To create the other point of the VPN tunnel, you must deploy a **site gateway** in a remote network that you plan to add to the VPN. The site gateway is a virtual appliance that establishes a secure connection with the network hub.

In the site-to-site scenario, all traffic in the VPN is handled by the network hub and site gateways. You do not need to additionally configure VPN settings on standalone machines in remote sites.



The VPN organized with Veeam PN has the star network topology. All traffic in the VPN is always routed through the network hub. For example, you add three remote networks to the VPN: 2 on-premises networks and

a cloud network in Microsoft Azure. With such configuration, you must deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure, and a site gateway in each on-premises network. All traffic will be routed through the network hub in Microsoft Azure, even if machines from one on-premises network need to communicate with machines in the other on-premises network.

### DNS forwarding

Since version 2.0, Veeam PN supports DNS forwarding and client configuration:

- Fully automatic detection of DNS settings
- Endpoint clients automatically receive DNS settings to resolve all FQDNs in all connected sites

In the network hub console, you can disable DNS forwarding, and see the list of DNS servers and DNS suffixes for configured sites. For details, see Enabling and Disabling DNS.

#### NOTE:

To bring DNS forwarding feature on site configuration an administrator should change configuration of local DNS server, so all requests to domain suffixes of other sites should be forwarded to local Veeam PN site appliance or change DNS server IP address settings individually on each client machine.

## Point-to-site VPN

### Overview

A point-to-site VPN allows you to establish a secure connection from a standalone computer to a remote network. You can implement the point-to-site scenario, for example, if you want to allow remote users to communicate with machines restored to Microsoft Azure and Amazon EC2. You may also implement this scenario if you want to provide remote users with access to resources in an on-premises company network.

As well as in the site-to-site scenario, in the point-to-site scenario the VPN is organized around the **network hub**. The network hub is placed in a network to which remote users must gain access. You can deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure, Amazon AWS or in an on-premises network, depending on the usage scenario.

To let a remote user access the VPN organized with Veeam PN, you must set up **OpenVPN** on the user computer and configure it in a proper way. The user side does not require a site gateway or a public-facing IP address or DNS name. Whenever a remote user needs to communicate with a machine in the VPN, it establishes a connection to the network hub. The network hub then routes traffic to necessary resources in the VPN.



### DNS forwarding

Since version 2.0, Veeam PN supports DNS forwarding and client configuration:

- Fully automatic detection of DNS settings
- Endpoint clients automatically receive DNS settings to resolve all FQDNs in all connected sites

#### NOTE:

To bring DNS forwarding feature on site configuration an administrator should change configuration of local DNS server, so all requests to domain suffixes of other sites should be forwarded to local Veeam PN site appliance or change DNS server IP address settings individually on each client machine.

# System Requirements

### Network Hub in Microsoft Azure

*A1 VM* size (1 core, 1.75 GiB RAM, 70 GB of disk space) is minimum. For more information about VM sizes in Microsoft Azure, see https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/virtual-machines/virtual-machines-windows-sizes.

### Network Hub in Amazon AWS

*t2.micro* instance (1 vCPU, 1GiB RAM). For more information about EC2 instance types, see https://aws.amazon.com/ec2/instance-types/.

### Network Hub in On-Premises Network

- Platform: VMware vSphere ESXi host/cluster 5.0 or later (hardware version 8 and later).
- Host RAM: 1 GB.
- Appliance disk size: 3.9 GB (thin-provisioned disk) or 16 GB (thick-provisioned disk).

### Site Gateways

Appliance disk size: 3.9 GB (thin-provisioned disk) or 16 GB (thick-provisioned disk).

### Standalone Computers

See system requirements to OpenVPN clients: https://openvpn.net/index.php/opensource/documentation/install.html.

### Web Browsers

To access Veeam PN portals, you can use any of the following web browsers: Microsoft Internet Explorer 11 or later, Microsoft Edge updated for KB4486996 (OS Build 16299.967) or later, Mozilla Firefox 56 or later, Google Chrome 62 or later.

### **Networking Schemes**

Networks that you add to the VPN with Veeam PN must have different IP schemes. Otherwise you will need to configure routing settings manually.

# **Used Ports**

Make sure that you open the required ports, listed below.

From	То	Protocol	Port	Notes
Site gateways	Network hub	TCP/UDP	1194	Default port on which the network hub listens for site gateway connections. You can change the port in the network hub settings. For details, see Configuring VPN Settings.
Standalone computers	Network hub	TCP/UDP	6179	Default port on which the network hub listens for standalone computers connections. You can change the port in the network hub settings. For details, see Configuring VPN Settings.
Browser	Network hub or site gateway	HTTPS	443	Port used to communicate with the network hub or site gateway portal.
Client machine	Network hub or site gateway	SSH	22	[Optional] Default SSH port used as a control channel from the client machine to the network hub or site gateway appliance.
	DNS server	UDP	53	Port used for communication with the DNS server.

# **Deployment and Configuration**

To set up the VPN infrastructure with Veeam PN and enable secure communication between remote sites and users, you must perform the following steps:

### Site-to-Site Scenario

#### 1. Deploy and configure the network hub.

You must deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure, Amazon AWS or in an on-premises site. The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. The network hub manages incoming and outgoing traffic and provides clients with access to resources in the VPN. For more information, see Deploying Network Hub.

#### 2. Register Veeam PN clients.

You must register clients in the network hub portal. In the site-to-site scenario, clients are on-premises networks that you add to the VPN. For more information, see Registering Clients.

#### 3. Deploy and configure site gateways.

You must deploy a site gateway in every remote network that you add to the VPN (except the network in which the network hub is deployed). The site gateway is a virtual appliance that establishes a VPN tunnel with the network hub, which lets the VPN traffic to travel securely between remote sites. For more information, see Deploying Site Gateways.

#### 4. Add static routes for outgoing traffic on default gateways.

In every remote network that you add to the VPN, you must add a new route on the default gateway. The route must destine traffic outgoing from the network to the site gateway. For more information, see Adding Static Routes on Default Gateways.

### Point-to-Site Scenario

#### 1. Deploy and configure the network hub.

You must deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure, Amazon AWS or in an on-premises site. The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. The network hub manages incoming and outgoing traffic and provides clients with access to resources in the VPN. For more information, see Deploying Network Hub.

#### 2. Register Veeam PN clients.

You must register clients in the network hub portal. In the point-to-site scenario, clients are standalone computers that must have access to the VPN. For more information, see Registering Clients.

#### 3. Configure standalone computers.

You must configure VPN settings on all standalone computers that must have access to the VPN. For more information, see Configuring Standalone Computers.

## Deploying Network Hub

The first step of the VPN infrastructure configuration is to deploy the network hub. The network hub is the core component in the VPN infrastructure that provides VPN connections and services to remote sites and users. All traffic in the VPN is routed through the network hub.

Veeam PN supports two scenarios of the network hub deployment:

#### Microsoft Azure deployment

This scenario is recommended if you run some applications and services in Microsoft Azure and need to join an on-premises network with the Microsoft Azure network (site-to-site scenario), or provide users in remote networks with access to applications and services in Microsoft Azure (point-to-site scenario). In such situation, you must place the network hub in a Microsoft Azure network. After that, you must deploy site gateways in on-premises networks (site-to-site scenario) or configure OpenVPN on remote user computers (point-to-site scenario).

Setup of the VPN infrastructure with the network hub residing in Microsoft Azure is easier. You do not have to manually configure routing on remote sites — routes between remote sites are automatically added to the user-defined routing table in the Microsoft Azure network. However, since the VPN traffic is routed through the Microsoft Azure, such deployment scenario may involve additional expenses.

#### Amazon AWS deployment

This scenario is recommended if you run some applications and services in Amazon AWS and need to join an on-premises network with the Amazon AWS network (site-to-site scenario), or provide users in remote networks with access to applications and services in Amazon AWS (point-to-site scenario). In such situation, you must place the network hub in an Amazon AWS network. After that, you must deploy site gateways in on-premises networks (site-to-site scenario) or configure OpenVPN on remote user computers (point-to-site scenario).

Setup of the VPN infrastructure with the network hub residing in Amazon AWS is easier. You do not have to manually configure routing on remote sites — routes between remote sites are automatically added to the user-defined routing table on the Amazon AWS network. However, since the VPN traffic is routed through Amazon AWS, such deployment scenario may involve additional expenses.

#### On-premises deployment

This scenario is recommended if you want to join several remote on-premises networks (site-to-site scenario) or provide remote users with access to resources in an on-premises network (point-to-site scenario). In such situation, you must place the network hub in an on-premises network. After that, you can deploy site gateways in other on-premises networks that you want to add to the VPN (site-to-site scenario) or configure OpenVPN on remote user computers (point-to-site scenario).

Setup of the VPN infrastructure with the network hub residing in an on-premises network is more complicated than that for Microsoft Azure. You will need to manually configure routing between local sites. For more information, see Adding Static Routes on Default Gateways.

## Deploying Network Hub in Microsoft Azure

If you want to place the network hub in Microsoft Azure, you must deploy the network hub from the Microsoft Azure Resource Manager template named *Veeam PN*. The template lets you deploy a 64-bit Linux virtual appliance on which Veeam PN components are set up. You can then configure the appliance as the network hub.

To deploy and set up the network hub, you must perform the following steps:

Step 1. Deploy Network Hub Appliance in Azure

- Step 2. Configure Network Hub Settings
- Step 3. Configure Clients

#### NOTE:

You can deploy the network hub using the Azure Resource Manager model only. You cannot use the Classic deployment model.

### Step 1. Deploy Network Hub Appliance in Azure

To deploy a network hub appliance from the Microsoft Azure template:

- 1. Sign in to the Microsoft Azure portal at https://portal.azure.com.
- 2. In the menu on the left, click **New**.
- 3. In the marketplace, search for the 'Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure' template.
- 4. Select the template and click **Create**.



5. On the **Basics** blade, specify basic VM settings: VM name, user credentials for the network hub administrator account, subscription, resource group and location.

#### 6. Click OK.

Microsoft Azure « Creat	e Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Basics		Q	Ļ	>_ 🔅	$\odot$	?
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof 🗙	Basics	×				
+ New	1 Basics	* Virtual Machine name 🖲	Â				
🛄 Dashboard	Configure basic settings	* User name <b>O</b>					
All resources	O Maran BN attings	veeampnadmin 🗸	•				
🕒 Recent	Configure the Veeam PN se	* Password 🛛					
📍 Subscriptions		* Confirm account					
🕅 Resource groups	3 Choose required security le >	······					
👰 Virtual machines		Subscription					
↔ Virtual networks (class	4 VPN Information > Provide VPN information	Visual Studio Premium with MSDN →	1				
🚸 Load balancers		Create new Use existing					
Azure Active Directory	5 Summary Veeam PN for Microsoft Az >	veeam_pn 🗸	•				
Public IP addresses			•				
<b>*</b>		ОК					
More services >							

- 7. On the Veeam PN Settings blade, specify settings for the network hub:
  - In the Virtual machine size section, select the VM size. Make sure that the VM configuration meets minimal requirements to the network hub. For details, see System Requirements.
  - In the Storage account section, select a storage account whose resources you want to use to store disks of the network hub appliance.
  - In the Public IP address section, enter a public IP address for the network hub appliance. The network hub appliance will be accessible by this IP address.
  - In the Domain name for VeeamPN section, enter a domain name for the network hub appliance. The network hub appliance will be accessible by this domain name.
  - In the **Virtual network** section, specify to which Microsoft Azure network the network hub appliance must be connected.
  - In the Subnet section, specify a subnet to which the network hub appliance must be connected.

#### 8. Click OK.



9. Veeam PN uses a self-signed SSL certificate to enable secure data communication in the VPN. On the **Security settings** blade, specify the certificate key length.

Microsoft Azure « Crea	te Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Security setting:	;	Q	Ļ <b>l</b>	>_ ಔ	$\odot$
	Create Veeam PN for Microsof $ imes$	Security settings	×			
+ New	1 Basics	Connection encryption key size <b>6</b>				
📼 Dashboard	L Done	1556 (actually	v			
All resources	🔈 Veeam PN settings 🗸					
🕓 Recent	∠ Done					
💡 Subscriptions	<b>Q</b> Security settings					
Resource groups	Choose required security le					
👱 Virtual machines	VPN Information					
🖘 Virtual networks (class	+ Provide VPN information					
🚸 Load balancers	📮 Summary					
Azure Active Directory	J Veeam PN for Microsoft Az					
Public IP addresses	•					
▼		ОК				
More services >	4					

- 10. On the VPN Information blade, specify VPN settings for the network hub:
  - To implement the site-to-site scenario, in the Enable Site-to-Site field, click Yes. In the Specify a protocol field, specify a protocol that you want to use for communication between VPN components: UDP or TCP. In the Specify a port field, specify a port on which the network hub must listen for site gateway connections. By default, port 1194 is used.
  - To implement the point-to-site scenario, in the Enable Point-to-Site field, click Yes. In the Specify a protocol field, specify a protocol that you want to use for communication between VPN components: UDP or TCP. In the Specify a port field, specify a port on which the network hub must listen for standalone computer connections. By default, port 6179 is used.

#### 11. Click **OK**.

#### NOTE:

It is recommended that you use the UDP protocol. While TCP guarantees delivery of data packets, UDP ensures faster data transmission since it does not require any data flow control.

Microsoft Azure « Crea	te Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure 🔰 VPN Information	Q	L.	>_	ŝ	$\odot$	?
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × VPN Information	×					
+ New	Enable Site-to-Site						
🔲 Dashboard	L Done Yes No						
All resources	Specify a protocol  UDP TCP						
🕓 Recent	Z Done Specify a port O						
💡 Subscriptions							
📦 Resource groups	3 Done View No						
👰 Virtual machines	Specify a protocol						
🐡 Virtual networks (class	4 Provide VPN information VDP TCP						
🚸 Load balancers	6179						
🚸 Azure Active Directory	5 Veeam PN for Microsoft Az >						
Public IP addresses							
-	ОК						
More services >	▲						

- 12. On the **Summary** blade, review details of the network hub and click **OK**.
- 13. On the **Buy** blade, review the terms of use and privacy policy information and click **Purchase**.

Veeam PN will deploy the network hub from the Microsoft Azure template. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for this process to complete and proceed to the network hub configuration.

### Step 2. Configure Network Hub Settings

After you deploy the network hub from the Microsoft Azure template, you must configure initial settings for the network hub.

To configure initial network hub settings:

1. In the Microsoft Azure portal, open properties of the newly deployed appliance and get an IP address of the appliance.



2. In a web browser, access the network hub portal by the following address: https://<networkhubIP>, where <networkhubIP> is the IP address of the network hub deployed in Microsoft Azure.

When you access the network hub portal in the web browser, the browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 3. At the **Welcome** screen of the portal, log in to the network hub portal under the network hub administrator account. You specified credentials for the network hub administrator account on the **Basic** blade when you deployed the network hub appliance from the Microsoft Azure template.
- 4. Click Login.

	Welcome to Veeam PN!
	Username veeampnadmin
	Password
	Remember me
	Login
l	

5. On the welcome screen of the **Azure Setup** wizard, click **Next**.

			veeampn 🛛 📃 veeampn 🗸
	Connections	_	Hide inactive
A Overview <	Azure Setup	pad Traffic I	
	The wizard performs the following:		
	<ul> <li>logins to your Azure account,</li> <li>creates a service orincipal account.</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>gives this servise principal account least required privileges to Azure Virtual Network Routing Table.</li> </ul>	<	
	Next		
			~
	Routing Table.		

- 6. Veeam PN requires that you authenticate in Microsoft Azure Active Directory. The **Azure Setup** wizard will display the https://aka.ms/devicelogin link and an authentication code. Copy the code to the Clipboard, open the https://aka.ms/devicelogin link in a web browser and enter the code in the code field.
- 7. Click Next.

8. Veeam PN will proceed with configuring the network hub settings and assign the Network Contributor role on the routing table in the Microsoft Azure network to the network hub administrator account. Wait for the process to complete and click **Finish**.

TIP:

To pass through the **Azure Setup** wizard once again, in the Veeam PN portal open the **Settings** view, click the **Azure** tab and click **Apply** at the bottom of the page.

### Step 3. Configure Clients

After you configure the network hub, do the following:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal using the following address: <a href="https://setworkhub/">https://setworkhub/</a>.
- 2. Configure settings for clients on-premises networks (site-to-site scenario) and standalone computers (point-to-site scenario). For more information, see Configuring Clients.

If necessary, you can change the network hub settings: configure alerts, enable SSH access to the network hub appliance and so on. For more information, see Configuring Network Hub Settings.

## Deploying Network Hub in Amazon AWS

If you want to place the network hub in Amazon AWS, you must deploy the network hub in AWS Marketplace.

When you launch deploy of Veeam PN in AWS Marketplace, AWS CloudFormation deploys a 64-bit Linux virtual appliance on which Veeam PN components are set up.

To deploy and set up the network hub, perform the following steps:

- Step 1. Deploy Network Hub Appliance in Amazon AWS
- Step 2. Log in to Veeam PN Console
- Step 3. Configure Clients

### Step 1. Deploy Network Hub Appliance in Amazon AWS

To deploy a network hub appliance in Amazon AWS, do the following:

- 1. Open the Veeam PN 2.1 product page on the Amazon AWS marketplace: https://aws.amazon.com/marketplace/pp/B07ZDL12SM.
- 2. At the Veeam PN product page, click Continue to Subscribe.



- 3. At the subscription page, click **Show Details** and click **End User License Agreement** to read the Veeam End User License Agreement.
- 4. Read the AWS Customer Agreement and click Continue to Configuration.



- 5. At the configuration page, select the deployment options:
  - a. In the **Fulfillment Option** drop-down list, leave the default selection **Veeam PN Deployment**.
  - b. In the Software Version drop-down list, select the latest version of Veeam PN.
  - c. In the **Region** drop-down list, select an Amazon EC2 region where you want to place the stack resources. For details, see the Regions and Availability Zones section of the Amazon Elastic Compute Cloud User Guide.

Veeam PN 2.1		Continue to Launch
< Product Detail Subscribe Configure Configure this software Choose a fulfillment option below to select how required to configure the deployment.	v you wish to deploy the software, then enter the information	Pricing information This is an estimate of typical software and infrastructure costs based on your configuration. Your actual charges for each statement period may differ from
Fulfillment Option Veeam PN Deployment	Y	this estimate. Software Pricing Veeam PN 2.1 S0/hr running on t3.micro
2.1.0.461 (Nov 21, 2019)	Whats in This Version Veeam PN 2.1 running on t3.micro Learn more	
Region US East (N. Virginia)		

- 6. At the launching page, review the configuration:
  - a. Click **Usage Instructions** to see the list of resources which will be created by CloudFormation. Usage Instructions also include the list of parameters which you will need to specify before creating the resources.
  - b. At the **Choose Action** field, leave the default selection: **Launch CloudFormation**.
  - c. Click Launch to start the Create Stack wizard.

Veeam PN	2.1
< Product Detail Subscribe Configure	Launch
Launch this softwar	-e
Review your configuration and choos	e how you wish to launch the software.
<b>Configuration Details</b> Fulfillment Option Software Version	Veeam PN Deployment Veeam PN 2.1 running on t3.micro
Region	LIS East (N. Virainia)
Usage Instructions	OS Last (W. Virginia)
Choose Action Launch CloudFormation	Choose this action to launch your configuration through the AWS CloudFormation console.
	Launch

7. At the **Specify template** step of the wizard, you can specify the stack template settings. If you launch deployment of Veeam PN from AWS marketplace, the stack template settings are already configured. Thus, you can leave the default settings as shown below and click **Next**.

CloudFormation > Stacks > Create	e stack
Step 1 Specify template	Create stack
Step 2 Specify stack details	Prerequisite - Prepare template
Step 3 Configure stack options	Prepare template         Every stack is based on a template. A template is a JSON or YAML file that contains configuration information about the AWS resources you want to include in the stack.            • Template is ready         • Use a sample template         • Create template in Designer         • Create template in Designer         • Create template in Designer         • Create template in Designer
Step 4 Review	
	Specify template A template is a JSON or YAML file that describes your stack's resources and properties.
	Template source Selecting a template generates an Amazon S3 URL where it will be stored.
	Amazon S3 URL     Upload a template file
	Amazon S3 URL
	https://s3.amazonaws.com/awsmp-fulfillment-cf-templates-prod/e7d64c8e-ac59-4cd3-9374-f4ae9a1a32b0.97411a88-4fdc-4db5-acf7-a9582c00; Amazon 53 template URL
	S3 URL: https://s3.amazonaws.com/awsmp-fulfillment-cf-templates-prod/e7d64c8e-ac59-4cd3-9374-f4ae9a1a32b0.97411a88-4f View in dc-4db5-acf7-a9582c002694.template Designer
	Cancel Next

- 8. At the **Specify stack details** step, do the following:
  - a. At the **Stack name** field, specify a name for the stack.
  - b. Recommended instance type is *t3.micro*. You can leave the default selection.
  - c. From the **Key Pair** list, select an existing EC2 key pair. For details on how to create EC2 key pairs, see the Amazon EC2 Key Pairs section of the Amazon Elastic Compute Cloud User Guide.
  - d. At the **Create Elastic IP** setting, leave the default value to prevent changing of public IP and DNS name.
  - e. At the **SSH Location** field, specify a range of IP addresses that you will use to connect via SSH to your EC2 instances.

If you don't know the IP addresses which will be used to connect via SSH, you can enter *O.O.O.O/O* and add the addresses later in the setting of the EC2 security groups. For instructions on how to add security group rules, see the Security Groups section of the Amazon Virtual Private Cloud User Guide.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

In the **SSH Location** field, you can add only one IP range. If you want to add additional IP ranges after deploying the network hub, you can go to the EC2 security group settings and edit inbound rules for SSH connections. You can add multiple rules for all required IP addresses.

CloudFormation > Stacks > Cr	reate stack
Step 1 Specify template	Specify stack details
Step 2 Specify stack details	Stack name
	Stack name
Step 3 Configure stack options	veeampn-tw4
	Stack name can include letters (A-Z and a-z), numbers (0-9), and dashes (-).
Step 4 Review	Parameters Parameters are defined in your template and allow you to input custom values when you create or update a stack.
	Instance Configuration         Instance Name         Veeam PN instance name.         Veeam PN         Instance Type         VeeamPN EC2 Instance type.         13.micro         Key Pair
	Name of an existing EC2 KeyPair to enable SSH access to the instance. Linux-md-veeampn
	Create Elastic IP Elastic IP creation for an EC2 instance prevents public ip and DNS name changing when the instance restarts.
	SSH Location The IP address range that can be used for SSH connection to the instance. XXX.XXX.XXXX/XXX

- f. At the VeeamPN Site-To-Site Configuration and VeeamPN Endpoint-To-Site Configuration sections, you can leave the default settings for the ports, protocols and Deffie-Hellman Key Size which will be used when creating a VPN tunnel between sites and endpoints.
- g. When you launch the stack deployment, AWS CloudFormation will create a virtual private cloud (VPC). VPC is a virtual network dedicated to your AWS account. You can leave the default settings or specify the required IP range as a CIDR block.

For details on CIDR blocks of VPC, see the VPCs and Subnets section of the Amazon Virtual Private Cloud User Guide.

h. Click Next.

VeeamPN Site-To-Site Configuration			
Fooble Site To Site			
Enable Site-To-Site service.			
true			•
Site. To. Site Protocol			
Site-To-Site protocol type.			
udp			•
Site-To-Site Port			
Site-To-Site service port.			
1194			
VeeamPN Endpoint-To-Site Configuration			
Enable Endpoint-To-Site			
true			•
Endpoint-To-Site Protocol Endpoint-To-Site protocol type.			
udp			•
Endpoint-To-Site Port Endpoint-To-Site service port.			
6179			
DhBits Choose Diffie-Hellman Key Size (bits).			
1536			•
Network Configuration			
VPC CIDR Block Specify the IPv4 address range as a Classless Inter-Domain Routing (CIDR) block; for example, 10.0.0.0/16. You cannot specify an IPv	4 CIDR block	larger than /16.	
10.0.0/16			
Subnet CIDR Primary Public Subnet CIDR (Must be within VPC CIDR range).			
10.0.1.0/24			
	Cancel	Previous	Next

9. At the **Configure stack options** step of the wizard, specify required tags, IAM role permissions and other additional settings for the stack. For more information about stack options, see the Setting AWS CloudFormation Stack Options section of the AWS CloudFormation User Guide.

CloudFormation > Stacks > Creates	stack	
Step 1 Specify template	Configure stack options	
Step 2 Specify stack details	Tags You can specify tags (key-value pairs) to apply to resources in your stack. You can add up to 50 unique tags for each stack. Learn more 🔀	
Step 3 Configure stack options	Key Value	Remove
Step 4 Review	Add tag	
	Permissions Choose an IAM role to explicitly define how CloudFormation can create, modify, or delete resources in the stack. If you don't choose a role, CloudFormation uses per based on your user credentials. Learn more 🔀	missions
	IAM role - optional         Choose the IAM role for CloudFormation to use for all operations performed on the stack.         IAM role name       ✓         Sample-role-name       ✓	2
	Advanced options You can set additional options for your stack, like notification options and a stack policy. Learn more	
	Stack policy Defines the resources that you want to protect from unintentional updates during a stack update.	
	Rollback configuration     Specify alarms for CloudFormation to monitor when creating and updating the stack. If the operation breaches an alarm threshold, CloudFormation rolls it back more	. Learn
	Notification options	
	Stack creation options	
	Cancel Previous	Next

- 10. At the **Review** step of the wizard, you will see the configuration summary of the stack that will be created for Veeam PN.
  - a. Review the Veeam PN stack settings.

CloudFormation > Stacks > Create stack							
Step 1 Specify template	Review veeampn-tw4						
	Step 1: Specify template	Edit					
Step 2 Specify stack details	Template						
Step 3							
Configure stack options	Template URL						
	https://s3-external-1.amazonaws.com/cf-templates-eg789ka09933-us-east-1/2019324D00-configure_ami_template.json						
Step 4	Stack description						
Review	AWS CloudFormation VeeamPN Template: Configure Veeam PN instance. Sample template that can be used to test EC2 updates. **WARNING* template creates an Amazon Ec2 Instance. You will be billed for the AWS resources used if you create a stack from this template.	* This					
	Estimate cost not available						

- b. Check the I acknowledge that AWS CloudFormation might create IAM resources check box.
- c. Click Create stack.

	Quick-create link
(	Capabilities
	③ The following resource(s) require capabilities: [AWS::IAM::Role]
	This template contains Identity and Access Management (IAM) resources that might provide entities access to make changes to your AWS account. Check that you want to create each of these resources and that they have the minimum required permissions. Learn more
	I acknowledge that AWS CloudFormation might create IAM resources.
	Cancel Previous Create change set Create stack

### Step 2. Log in to Veeam PN Console

After you create an AWS CloudFormation stack for Veeam PN, you can log in to the Veeam PN web console and configure network hub settings.

To log in to the Veeam PN web console, do the following:

1. In the AWS console, click **Services** and select **EC2**.

aws Servic	es 🔺 Re	source Groups 🕞	*	¢			•	N. Virginia 👻 Support 👻
History CloudFormation	Fir	nd a service by name or f	feature (for	example, EC2, S3 or VM, s	torage	).		Group A-Z
VPC	0	Compute	Ō	Robotics	~	Analytics	64	<b>Business Applications</b>
EC2		EC2		AWS RoboMaker		Athena		Alexa for Business
Console Home		Li§Üsail 🗗				EMR		Amazon Chime 🗗
		ECR	~			CloudSearch		WorkMail
		ECS	8	Customer Enablement		Elasticsearch Service		
		EKS		AWS IQ 🗗		Kinesis	_	
		Lambda		Support		QuickSight 🗗	뜨	End User Computing
		Batch		Managed Services		Data Pipeline		WorkSpaces
		Elastic Beanstalk				AWS Glue		AppStream 2.0
		Serverless Application				AWS Lake Formation		WorkDocs
		Repository		Biockchain		MSK		WorkLink
				Amazon Managed Blockchain				

2. From the list on the left of AWS console, select Instances.

- 3. From the list of instances, select the instance you have created on Step 3. Configure Network Hub Settings.
- 4. At the **Description** tab of the instance settings, copy the public DNS name of the instance.

aws servic	es v	🗸 Resource Groups 🗸 🔸			Δ	👻 N. Virgini	a ∗ Support ∗
New EC2 Experience		Launch Instance  Conne	Actions *				∆ <del>0</del> ♦ Ø
EC2 Dashboard	•	Q search : veeampn-tw4 📀 A	dd filter			<b>@</b> K ·	< 1 to 1 of 1 > >
Events Tags	4	Name - Instance I	D ▲ Instance Type -	Availability Zone 👻	Instance State 👻 Status Che	cks 👻 Alarm Status	Public DNS (IPv4) -
Reports		Veeam PN i-08d8f483	d1b t3.micro	us-east-1d	🌖 running 🛛 🥝 2/2 cheo	ks None 🍗	ec2-54-210-23-208.c
Limits							
INSTANCES							
Instances		4					•
Launch Templates		Instance: i-08d8f483d1b295fc4	(Veeam PN) Elastic	IP: 54 210 23 208			
Spot Requests			(recultring) Elastic				
Savings Plans		Description Status Checks	Monitoring Tags	Usage Instructions			
Reserved Instances						Сору	to clipboard –
Dedicated Hosts		Instance ID	i-08d8t483d1b295tc4		Public DNS (IPv4)	ec2-54-210-23-20	
Scheduled Instances		Instance state	running		IPv4 Public IP	54.210.23.208	
Capacity Reservations		Instance type	t3.micro		IPv6 IPs	-	
IMAGES		Elastic IPs	54.210.23.208*		Private DNS	ip-10-0-1-93.ec2.internal	
AMIs		Availability zone	us-east-1d		Private IPs	10.0.1.93	

5. In a web browser, access the network hub portal by the following address: https://publicDNS, where <publicDNS> is the public DNS address of the stack deployed in Amazon AWS.

When you access the network hub portal, the browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 6. At the welcome screen of the network hub portal, you will be asked to provide an instance ID. Do the following:
  - a. Go back to AWS console and copy the instance ID of the created stack.

aws Service	es v	Resource Groups 🗸 🏠	👻 N. Virginia 👻 Support 👻
New EC2 Experience		Launch Instance  Connect Actions	∆ ⊕ ∲ Ø
EC2 Dashboard		Q search : veeampn-tw4	
Events Tags	4	Name v Instance ID A Instance Type V Availability Zone V Instance State V Status Checks	Alarm Status Public DNS (IPv4)
Reports		Veeam PN i-08d8f483d1b t3.micro us-east-1d	None 🍖 ec2-54-210-23-208.c
Limits			
INSTANCES			
Instances		G	•
Launch Templates		Instance: i-08d8f483d1b295fc4 (Veeam PN) Elastic IP: 54.210.23.208	
Spot Requests			
Savings Plans		Description Status Checks Monitoring T: Copy to clipboard	
Reserved Instances		Instance ID I 0848648341b39564 (th Dublic DNC //Du4) oc	2 54 210 23 208 compute
Dedicated Hosts			amazonaws.com
Scheduled Instances		Instance state running IPv4 Public IP 54	.210.23.208
Capacity Reservations		Instance type t3.micro IPv6 IPs -	
IMAGES		Elastic IPs 54.210.23.208* Private DNS ip-	10-0-1-93.ec2.internal
AMIs		Availability zone us-east-1d Private IPs 10	.0.1.93

b. At the welcome screen of the network hub, paste the instance ID and click **Next**.

Ch	eck instance ID	
Instance ID	i-08d8f483d1b295fc4	
	Next	

- 7. When you open the network hub for the first time, you need to crate a user account.
  - a. Specify a name and a password for the network hub user account.
  - b. Click Create.

	Create User	
Username	veeampn-admin	
Password		
Confirm password		
	Create	

8. Enter the username and password for the account created at the previous step and click Login.

Welcome to Veeam PN!
Username veeampn-admin
Password
Remember me
Login

### Step 3. Configure Clients

After you log in to the network hub console, you can configure settings for clients — on-premises networks (site-to-site scenario) and standalone computers (point-to-site scenario). For more information, see Configuring Clients.

If necessary, you can change the network hub settings: configure alerts, enable SSH access to the network hub appliance and so on. For more information, see Configuring Network Hub Settings.

## Deploying Network Hub in On-Premises Network

If you want to place the network hub in an on-premises network, you must deploy a Veeam PN appliance in the VMware vSphere environment. The Veeam PN appliance is distributed as an OVA package. The package contains a pre-configured 64-bit Linux virtual appliance on which Veeam PN components are set up.

To deploy and set up the network hub, you must perform the following steps:

Step 1. Deploy Hub Appliance

Step 2. Configure Network Hub

Step 3. Configure Clients

### Step 1. Deploy Hub Appliance

To deploy the network hub from the OVA package:

- 1. Download the Veeam PN OVA package from: https://www.veeam.com/downloads.html and save it in a network shared folder.
- 2. In VMware vSphere Web Client, open the hosts and clusters inventory list and select a host on which you want to register the appliance.
- 3. From the menu at the top of the working area, select **Actions > Deploy OVF Template**.
- 4. At the **Select source** step of the wizard, select **Local file**, click **Browse** and browse to the Veeam PN OVA package.

Deploy OVF Template		? »
1 Source	Select source	
✓ 1 a Select source		
1 b Review details	Enter a URL to download and install the OVF package from the Internet, or browse to a location accessible from your compute	r,
2 Destination	such as a local hard drive, a network share, of a CD/DVD drive.	
2a Select name and folder		_
2b Select a resource		-
2c Select storage	• Local file	
3 Ready to complete	Browse D:WeeamPNI2.0.0.435WeeamPN-2.0.0.435.ova	
	Back Next Finish Ca	ncel

5. Follow the next steps of the wizard and specify appliance deployment settings: datastore on which the appliance disk must be placed, disk format, network to which the appliance must be connected and so on.

6. At the last step of the wizard, select the **Power on after deployment** check box and click **Finish**.

De	ploy OVF Template					(?) ₩
~	1 Source	Ready to complete Review your settings selections bef	ore finishing the wizard.			
	<ul> <li>1 a Select source</li> <li>1 b Review details</li> <li>2 Destination</li> <li>2 a Select name and folder</li> <li>2 b Select a resource</li> <li>2 c Select storage</li> <li>2 d Setup networks</li> <li>3 Ready to complete</li> </ul>	OVF file Download size Size on disk Name Datastore Target Folder Disk storage Network mapping IP allocation	D:WeeamPN\2.0.0.435WeeamPN- 1.2 GB 16.0 GB veeampn-template esx02-ds1 Customer Service Atlanta Thick Provision Lazy Zeroed DM - VM Network to VM Network Static - Manual, IPv4	2.0.0,435.ova		
				Back	lext Finis	sh Cancel

VMware vSphere will deploy the Veeam PN appliance on the selected host. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for this process to complete and proceed to the network hub configuration.

### Step 2. Configure Network Hub

Right after deployment, the Veeam PN virtual appliance is impersonalized. To set up the network hub, you must customize the appliance – configure the network hub settings on it.

To configure initial settings for the network hub:

- 1. In VMware vSphere Web Client, navigate to the **Summary** tab and get an IP address of the appliance.
- 2. In a web browser, access the network hub portal by the following address: https://<applianceIP>, where <applianceIP> is the IP address of the deployed appliance.

When you access the network hub portal in the web browser, the browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 3. At the **Welcome to Veeam PN** screen of the portal, log in to the network hub portal under the in-built Administrator account. The Administrator account has the following credentials:
  - Username: root
  - Password: VeeamPN

Click Login.

Welcome to Veeam PN!		
Username root		
Password		
Remember me		
Login		

4. After you log in to the portal for the first time, Veeam PN will offer you to change the password for the built-in account. On the displayed screen, enter the old and new password and click **Change**.

Please	e change password	
Old password		
New password		
Confirm password		
	Change	

- 5. At the first step of the Initial Configuration wizard, select Network hub.
- 6. Click Next.

Initial Configuration
Choose installation type
Network hub
Site gateway
Restore Config Backup
Next
- 7. Veeam PN uses a self-signed SSL certificate to ensure secure data communication in the VPN. Specify the certificate key length.
- 8. Click Next.

#### NOTE:

By default, Veeam PN generates a 2048-bit certificate. If you select a key of a greater size, the process of certificate generation may take a long time.

Initial Configuration							
Specify the require	ed information for the self-signed certificate generation						
Name:	TECH.com						
Encryption level:	2048	2					
	Previous						

9. Veeam PN will generate a self-signed SSL certificate with the specified parameters. After the certificate is generated, click **OK**, then click **Next** to proceed to the network hub setup.

Initial Configuration			
Certificate generation progress			
	51 <del>%</del>		
Self-signed certificate generation starte Self-signed certificate has been generat Encryption keys generation started	d ed. Please wait		
		Previous	Next

- 10. Specify VPN settings for the network hub:
  - In the Network hub public IP or DNS name field, specify an IP address or full DNS name for the network hub. The IP address or DNS name must be public and accessible from all networks that you add to the VPN, and by all remote users who must have access to the VPN.
  - Select the Enable site-to-site VPN check box if you want to implement the site-to-site VPN scenario. In the Protocol field, specify the protocol that must be used for communication between VPN components: UDP or TCP. In the Port field, specify a port on which the network hub must listen for site gateway connections. By default, port 1194 is used.
  - Select the Enable point-to-site VPN check box if you want to implement the point-to-site VPN scenario. In the Protocol field, specify the protocol that must be used for communication between VPN components: UDP or TCP. In the Port field, specify a port on which the network hub must listen for standalone computer connections. By default, port 6179 is used.

#### NOTE:

It is recommended that you use the UDP protocol. While TCP guarantees delivery of data packets, UDP ensures faster data transmission since it does not require any data flow control.

Initial Co	onfiguratio	n	
Specify VP	N settings		
Network h	ub public IP <b>o</b> r	DNS name:	52.169.168.8
🖌 Enab	le site-to-site V	PN	
Protocol:	UDP	~	
Port:	1194	\$	
🖌 Enab	le point-to-site	VPN	
Protocol:	UDP	~	
Port:	6179	\$	
			Previous <b>Finish</b>

11. Click Finish.

### Step 3. Configure Clients

After you configure the network hub, you must perform the following steps:

- You must log in to the network hub portal and configure settings for clients on-premises networks (site-to-site scenario) and standalone computers (point-to-site scenario). For more information, see Configuring Clients.
- If necessary, you can change the network hub settings, for example, configure alerts, enable SSH access to the network hub appliance and so on. For more information, see Configuring Network Hub Settings.

## **Configuring Network Hub Settings**

You can configure the following settings for the network hub:

- Enable and disable Veeam PN services
- Configure VPN settings
- Enable and disable DNS
- Configure Microsoft Azure settings
- Configure Amazon AWS settings
- Enable and disable SSH access
- Reset network hub settings
- Set the network hub reboot time

## **Enabling and Disabling Veeam PN Services**

Veeam PN provides the following services:

- Site-to-Site this service enables site-to-site communication between remote networks.
- Point-to-Site this service enables remote users to access the VPN.
- Azure Setup this service enables the network hub to run in Microsoft Azure and provide on-premises networks and remote users with access to resources and services in Microsoft Azure.
- AWS Setup this service enables the network hub to run in Amazon AWS and provide on-premises networks and remote users with access to resources and services in Amazon AWS.

If you do not plan to use some services, for example, do not want to provide standalone computers with access to the VPN, you can disable this service.

To disable a Veeam PN service:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. In the **Services** list, set the toggle of the service to the **Off** position.

To enable a previously disabled service:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. In the Services list, set the toggle of the service to the On position.

#### NOTE:

Before you enable the Azure service, you must configure Azure settings in the network hub portal. For more information, see Configuring Microsoft Azure Settings.



## **Configuring VPN Settings**

When you deploy the network hub, you configure network hub settings. If necessary, you can modify these settings.

### **IMPORTANT!**

If you modify network hub settings, you must download configuration files for all Veeam PN clients and redeploy them on site gateways and standalone computers. If you do not download and re-deploy configuration files, clients will lose a connection to the VPN. For more information, see Modifying Clients Settings.

To configure network hub settings:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the VPN tab.
- 4. In the **Network hub public IP or DNS name** field, enter an IP address or full DNS name of the network hub. The IP address or DNS name must be public.
- 5. Select the **Enable site-to-site VPN** check box to enable site-to-site communication between remote networks. In the fields below, specify settings for the site-to-site scenario:
  - From the **Protocol** list, select a protocol over which sites will communicate with each other: UDP or TCP.
  - In the **Port** list, specify a port on which the network hub must listen for site gateway connections. By default, port 1194 is used.
- 6. Select the **Enable point-to-site VPN** check box to enable point-to-site communication for standalone computers. In the fields below, specify settings for the point-to-site scenario:
  - From the **Protocol** list, select a protocol over which standalone computers will communicate with the network hub: UDP or TCP.
  - In the Port list, specify a port on which the network hub must listen for standalone computers connections. By default, port 6179 is used.
- 7. Click **Apply** to save modified settings.

### NOTE:

It is recommended that you use the UDP protocol. While TCP guarantees delivery of data packets, UDP ensures faster data transmission since it does not require any data flow control.



### Changing Advanced VPN Server Settings

In some cases, you may need to change advanced VPN settings. To do this, you can edit VPN configuration files manually.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

You must edit VPN configuration files only after you configure the network hub appliance with Veeam PN Web UI.

To change advanced VPN settings:

- 1. Enable SSH access to the network hub appliance. For more information, see Enabling and Disabling SSH Access.
- 2. Connect to the network hub appliance over an SSH client.
- 3. Edit the following configuration files:
  - /etc/veeampn/SiteOVPN.cfg site-to-site VPN configuration files.
  - /etc/veeampn/EndpointOVPN.cfg VPN configuration files for standalone clients.
- 4. After you edit configuration files, disable and re-enable the site-to-site and/or point-to-site services. For more information, see Enabling and Disabling Veeam PN Services.
- 5. Disable SSH access to the network hub appliance if you no longer need it.

The most popular example of advanced VPN settings is pushing DHCP options to standalone clients, like DNS/WINS server configuration. For more information, see <a href="https://openvpn.net/index.php/open-source/documentation/howto.html#dhcp">https://openvpn.net/index.php/open-source/documentation/howto.html#dhcp</a>.

## **Enabling and Disabling DNS**

In the network hub portal, you can see the list of configured sites, DNS suffixes and DNS servers.

If you want to disable DNS on a network hub, do the following:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **DNS** tab.
- 4. Click the **DNS** toggle to switch it to the **Off** state.

Veeam PN					A	WS Instance	👤 🔝 veea	mpn-admin	•	? Help
🐣 Overview	Services	VPN	DNS	AWS	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System		
IP Translation	DNS 🚺 🤇	Dn								
🖄 Clients	Site name			DNS s	uffix		DNS	server		
🖄 Performance	AWS-site			eu-cer	tral-1.comp	ute.internal	10.2	11.0.2		
🖌 Settings	Azure-site			sc13bl	ojiashell54m	necitcvecg.ax	.in 10.2	11.0.4		
	elal-site			amust	local		10.2	11.0.6		
	local network			eu-we	st-3.comput	e.internal	10.1	02.0.2		
Service Status										
🚱 Site-to-Site 🛛 Running										
🖵 Point-to-Site 📃 Running										
<b>a</b> AWS Setup Running										

## **Configuring Microsoft Azure Settings**

When you deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure, you configure general network hub settings. If necessary, you can modify these settings.

To configure Microsoft Azure settings for the network hub, do the following:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **Azure** tab.
- 4. In the **Azure subnet prefix** field, specify an address of the Microsoft Azure network to which the network hub must be connected. To specify the address, use the CIDR notation.
- 5. In the **Resource group name** field, specify a name of the resource group that you specified when you deployed the network hub in Microsoft Azure.
- 6. In the **User-defined routing table name** field, specify a name of the routing table. Veeam PN will add to this table routes describing how traffic must travel in the VPN.
- 7. Click **Apply** to save modified Microsoft Azure settings.

Veeam PN							v	eeampn	📔 😟 veeampn 🐱
	Services	VPN A	zure	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System	_	
👫 Overview	Specify Azure S Enable and mo	ettings dify these settir	ngs, only if	f network hu	ıb is installe	d in Microsoft A	zure. Otherw	rise, leave th	em disabled
📋 IP Translation	Azure subnet p	refix:	10.1	7.0.0/24					
🕂 Clients	Azure deploy	ment settings							
🖄 Performance		_							
🖌 Settings 🗸	Resource group	) name:	res-;	grp					
👵 Support Info	User-defined ro	uting table nar	ne: Vee	amHubRou	teTable				
	Username:								
🕥 Site-to-Site 💦 Running	Apply								
🖵 Point-to-Site 📉 Running	Vhhia								
△ Azure Setup O Stopped									
Appliance CPU usage: 1.29%									

## **Configuring Amazon AWS Settings**

When you deploy the network hub on Amazon AWS, you configure general network hub settings. If necessary, you can modify these settings.

To configure Amazon AWS settings for the network hub, do the following:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Settings.
- 3. Click the AWS tab.
- 4. In the **Region** field, specify a code of the Amazon EC2 region where you want to place your stack resources. For details, see the Regions and Availability Zones section of the Amazon Elastic Compute Cloud User Guide.
- 5. In the **Routing Table** field, specify the route table which defines where network traffic from your subnet is directed. For details, see the Route Table section of the Amazon Virtual Private Cloud User Guide.
- 6. In the AWS subnet address field, specify an address of the Amazon AWS network to which the network hub must be connected. To specify the address, use the CIDR notation.
- 7. In the **Security group** field, specify a security group for your VPC. A security group acts as a firewall for your instance to control inbound and outbound traffic. For details, see the Security Groups section of the Amazon Virtual Private Cloud User Guide.



8. Click **Apply** to save modified AWS settings.

## **Enabling and Disabling SSH Access**

By default, you cannot access the network hub appliance over SSH. If necessary, you can enable SSH access to the appliance.

To enable SSH access to the network hub appliance:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. In the **Service autostart** field, set the toggle to the **On** position. The SSH service will be automatically started when the network hub appliance is powered on.
- 5. To start the SSH service and provide SSH access to the network hub appliance during the current work session, click **Start**.

To disable SSH access to the network hub appliance:

- 1. In the Service autostart field, set the toggle to the Off position.
- 2. To disable SSH access to the network hub appliance during the current work session, click **Stop**.

Ve	eeam PN								veeampn	📔 🙁 veeampn 🗸
		Services	VPN	Azure	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System		
A	Overview	SSH								
Ê	IP Translation	Service status:	🕑 Ru	nning S	tart	top				
*	Clients	Service autostar	t: <b>()</b>	Enabled						
2	Performance									
Ý	Settings	Backup/Restore	Settings							
ø,	Support Info	Back up the curr	ent settin	gs into a cor	figuration file	2				
	rice Status	Backup								
5	Site-to-Site Running	Restore settings	from file:	Select cor	figuration file	e 🖆 Bro	wse			
Ţ	Point-to-Site Running	Rostoro								
4	Azure Setup Stopped	neadore								
Appl	liance CPU usage: 3.27%									

## **Resetting Network Hub Settings**

If necessary, you can reset network hub settings. When you reset the network hub settings, you discard all changes that you have made since you deployed the network hub appliance. The appliance is rolled back to the impersonalized state, and you can configure network hub settings anew with the **Initial Configuration** wizard.

To reset network hub settings:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. Click Reset.

Veeam PN					AW	/S Instance	🙁 veea	mpn-admin 😽	🛛 🕜 Help
A Overview	Services	VPN	DNS	AWS	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System	
IP Translation	SSH	Du	oping	Start	Stop				
Clients	Service autosta	rt: 💽	Enabled	Start	Stop				
Settings									
🛃 Support Info	Backup/Restor	e Settings rent settin	gs into a co	onfiguration	file				
 Service Status	Backup								
🚱 Site-to-Site 🛛 Running	Restore setting	s from file:	Select c	onfiguratior	n file  🗎 Br	rowse			
Point-to-Site     Running	Restore								
Appliance CPU usage: 0.77%	Reset								
	IMPORTANT: Th	is resets th	he entire co	onfiguration	to the defau	ult values. All	active connect	tions will be dropp	ed.
/	Reset								

### Setting Network Hub Reboot Time

By default, the network hub appliance is configured to apply security updates automatically, and is rebooted at 2:00 AM UTC after updates installation, if needed. You can change the default reboot time for the appliance.

To change the default reboot time:

- 1. Enable SSH access to the network hub appliance. For more information, see Enabling and Disabling SSH Access.
- 2. Connect to the network hub appliance over an SSH client.
- 3. Open the /etc/apt/apt.conf.d/50unattended-upgrades configuration file for editing.
- 4. Modify the following line as required (keep in mind that the reboot time is provided in UTC):

```
Unattended-Upgrade::Automatic-Reboot-Time "02:00"
```

# **Configuring Clients**

After you deploy the network hub, you must register clients that must have access to the VPN in the network hub portal. Veeam PN lets you register the following types of clients:

- Entire sites if you want to implement the site-to-site scenario, you must specify settings for all onpremises networks that you want to add to the VPN.
- Standalone computers if you want to implement the point-to-site scenario, you must configure VPN settings for all standalone computers that must have access to the VPN.
- HUB site if the network hub is deployed on a local site and you want to provide connectivity to machines on this site, you must specify settings for this site.

When you register a client, Veeam PN generates a configuration file that contains VPN connection settings for the client. You must use the configuration file to set up a site gateway in the on-premises network, configure a VPN connection on a standalone computer. For more information, Deploying Site Gateways and Configuring Standalone Computers.

## **Registering Clients**

You can register two types of clients in the network hub portal:

- Entire sites
- Standalone computers
- Hub site

### **Registering Entire Sites**

To register an entire site:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Clients**.
- 3. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 4. At the **Type** step of the wizard, select **Entire site**.

Add Client	8
Туре <	Select client's type
<b>Site</b> Summary	<ul> <li>Entire site</li> <li>Standalone computer</li> </ul>
	Next

- 5. At the Site step of the wizard, enter details for the on-premises site:
  - In the Name field, enter a name for the site. The site name will be displayed in the list of clients.
  - In the Network address field, enter the address of the remote network using the CIDR notation.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

The site name must not contain space characters.

Add Client			⊗
Туре	Specify name and	d network address for on-premises sit	:e
Site <	Name:	Melbourne	
Summary	Network address:	172.17.53.0/24	
		Previous	Next

6. At the **Summary** step of the wizard, review details of the site and click **Finish** to close the wizard.

After you click **Finish**, Veeam PN will generate an XML file with VPN settings for the on-premises site. The XML file will be automatically downloaded to the default downloads folder. Do not delete the downloaded file: you will need it to configure a site gateway in the on-premises network.

Veeam PN			HUB 🛛 🔝 root 🐱
	Add Client	8	
A Overview	Туре	Review and copy data, and click Finish to exit wizard	
🚔 IP Translation	Site	Type: Entire site	
🗴 Clients		Name: Melburn	
		IP address: 172.17.53.0/23	
Y Settings		To complete deployment:	
		<ul> <li>download <u>Veeam PN open virtual appliance (OVA)</u></li> <li>in the site, deploy Veeam PN open virtual appliance</li> <li>apply configuration file corresponding to the site</li> </ul>	
Site-to-Site			
		Previous	

## **Registering Standalone Computers**

To register a standalone computer:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Clients**.
- 3. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 4. At the **Type** step of the wizard, select **Standalone computer**.

Veeam PN			HUB 🛛 🔝 root 👻
	Add Client	8	
👫 Overview	Туре	Select client's type	
	Client	Entire site	
🛃 Clients	Summary	• Standalone computer	
Merformance		HUB site	
Site-to-Site 💦 Running			
		Next	

5. At the **Client** step of the wizard, enter a name for the standalone computer. The computer name will be displayed in the list of clients.

### IMPORTANT!

The client name must not contain space characters.

6. Select the **Use HUB server as a default gateway** check box. With this option enabled, Veeam PN will use the network hub as a default gateway and route all Internet traffic for the client over the network hub.

Veeam PN			HUB 🛛 🖳 root 🗸
	Add Client	8	
A Overview	Туре	Specify name for standalone VPN client	
	Client <	Name: JohnSmith	
🗴 Clients	Summary	Use HUB server as a default pateway (all internet traffic will	
Performance		go through HUB)	
Y Settings			
Site-to-Site 💦 Running			
		Previous Next	

7. At the **Summary** step of the wizard, review details of the client and click **Finish** to close the wizard.

After you click **Finish**, Veeam PN will generate an OVPN file with VPN settings for the registered client. The OVPN file will be automatically downloaded to the default downloads folder. Do not delete the downloaded file: you will need it to configure VPN connection settings on the standalone computer.

Veeam PN				HUB 🛛 🖳 root 🗸
	Add Client		8	
👫 Overview	Type	Review and copy data,	and click Finish to exit wizard	
		Type:	Standalone computer	
🔏 Clients	Summary <	Name:	JohnSmith	
🗠 Performance		Change default gateway	true	
Settings		enange deladit gateway.	uue	
		To complete deployment	;	
		<ul> <li>On standalone con OpenVPN client co</li> </ul>	rresponding to your OS type	
		<ul> <li>apply configuration</li> </ul>	nme	
👀 Site-to-Site 🛛 💿 Running				
			Previous Finish	

## Registering Hub Site

If you set up the network hub in a local site and want to make machines in this site accessible over the VPN, you must register this local site as a client in the network hub portal.

For example, you want to unite 3 sites over the VPN: *Site A*, *Site B* and *Site C*. In *Site A*, you deploy the network hub. If you do not add *Site A* as a client to the network hub portal, machines from *Site B* and *Site C* will not be able to communicate with machines in *Site A*; they will only be able to communicate with each other, routing traffic over the network hub deployed in *Site A*. If you add *Site A* as a client, machines from *Site A*, *Site B* and *Site C* will be able to communicate with each other, routing traffic over the network hub deployed in *Site A*. If you add *Site A* as a client, machines from *Site A*, *Site B* and *Site C* will be able to communicate with each other, routing traffic over the network hub in *Site A*.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

After you register a hub site as a client, you do not need to perform additional configuration actions: download a configuration file and set it up (as for entire site and standalone computer clients). Bear in mind that the hub site client always remains in the *Disconnected* state, which is an expected behaviour.

#### To register a hub site client:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Clients.
- 3. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 4. At the **Type** step of the wizard, select **HUB site**.

Veeam PN			HUB 🖳 root 👻
	Add Client	⊗	
A Overview	Туре	Select client's type	
📋 IP Translation	HUB site	C Entire site	
🛃 Clients	Summary	Standalone computer	
Merformance		HUB site	
💡 Settings			
👩 Support Info			
Service Status			
Site-to-Site 💦 Running			
🖵 Point-to-Site 🌑 Running			
Appliance CPU usage: 0.76%		Next	

- 5. At the **Site** step of the wizard, enter details for the site where the network hub is deployed:
  - In the Name field, enter a name for the site. The site name will be displayed in the list of clients.
  - In the Network address field, enter the address of the network where the network hub is deployed using the CIDR notation.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

The site name must not contain space characters.

Veeam PN					HUB 🔀 root 👻
	Add Client			⊗	
🐣 Overview	Туре	Specify name an	d network address for HUB site		
	HUB site <	Name:	HubSite		
🗴 Clients	Summary	Network address:	172.24.16.0/23		
🕍 Performance					
Y Settings					
Site-to-Site Running					
			Previous	Next	

6. At the **Summary** step of the wizard, review details of the site and click **Finish** to close the wizard.

Veeam PN			HUB  root 🗸
	Add Client	8	
	Туре	Review and copy data, and click Finish to exit wizard	
	HUB site		
IP Translation	Summary <	Type: HUB site	
🗴 Clients		Name: HubSite	
		IP address: 172.24.16.0/23	
Y Settings			
🕥 Site-to-Site 📃 Running			
		Previous Finish	

## Modifying Clients Settings

If necessary, you can modify settings of a client registered in the Veeam PN portal. For example, you may want to change the network address of an on-premises site.

When you modify client settings, Veeam PN generates a new configuration file. You must download a new version of the configuration file and set it up on the site gateway or standalone computer. If you do not redeploy the configuration file, the client will lose a connection to the VPN.

To modify client settings:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Clients**.
- 3. In the clients list, select the client and click **Edit** at the top of the list.
- 4. Modify client settings as required and save the modified settings.
- 5. In the **Configuration File** column of the clients list, click **Download** to get a configuration file for the client.
- 6. Use the configuration file to update VPN connection settings on the client side. For more information, see Re-Deploying Configuration Files and Configuring Standalone Computers.

Veeam PN					関 root 👻
	Edit Client			$\otimes$	
👫 Overview	Site	Specify name an	d network address for on-prem	ises site	
	Summary	Name:	Melburn		
🕵 Clients		Notwork address:	470 47 50 0/00		
		Network address.	172.17.33.0/23		
🌳 Settings					
💿 Site-to-Site 🌔					
				Next	

## **Disabling and Enabling Clients**

You can disable Veeam PN clients, for example, if you want to temporary prevent a standalone computer from accessing the VPN.

To disable a client:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Clients.
- 3. In the clients list, select the client and click **Disable** at the top of the list.

To enable a previously disabled client:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Clients.
- 3. In the clients list, select the client and click **Enable** at the top of the list.



## **Removing Clients**

If a client no longer requires accessing the VPN, you can remove the client from the network hub portal.

To remove a client:

- 1. Log in to the network hub portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Clients**.
- 3. In the clients list, select the client and click **Remove** at the top of the list.



# **Deploying Site Gateways**

To implement the site-to-site scenario, you must deploy one site gateway in every remote network that you plan to add to the VPN (except the network where the network hub is deployed). The site gateway is a virtual appliance that establishes a VPN tunnel with the network hub, which lets the VPN traffic travel securely between sites.

## Setting Up Site Gateways

To set up a site gateway, you must deploy a Veeam PN appliance in the VMware vSphere environment. The Veeam PN appliance is distributed as an OVA package. The package contains a pre-configured 64-bit Linux virtual appliance on which Veeam PN components are set up.

To deploy a site gateway, you must perform the following steps:

- 1. Deploy a Veeam PN appliance from the OVA package.
- 2. Configure initial site gateway settings.

### Before You Begin

Before you deploy a site gateway, you must register the on-premises network, in which the gateway will reside, in the network hub portal, and obtain a configuration file for this network. For more information, see Registering Clients.

### Deploying Veeam PN Appliance

To deploy a Veeam PN appliance from the OVA package:

- 1. Download the Veeam PN OVA package from: https://www.veeam.com/downloads.html and save it in a network shared folder.
- 2. In VMware vSphere Web Client, open the hosts and clusters inventory list and select a host on which you want to deploy the appliance.
- 3. From the menu at the top of the working area, select Actions > Deploy OVF Template.
- 4. At the **Select source** step of the wizard, select **Local file**, click **Browse** and browse to the Veeam PN OVA package.

eploy OVF Template		? >>
1 Source	Select source	
1 a Select source	Select the source location	
1 b Review details	Enter a URL to download and install the OVF package from the Internet, or browse to a location accessible from your compute	er,
2 Destination	such as a local hard drive, a network share, or a CD/DVD drive.	
2a Select name and folder		
2b Select a resource		-
2c Select storage	Local file	
3 Ready to complete	Browse D:WeeamPN(2.0.0.435)WeeamPN-2.0.0.435.ova	
	Back Next Finish Ca	incel

- 5. Follow the next steps of the wizard and specify appliance deployment settings: datastore on which the appliance VM disk must be placed, disk format, network to which the appliance must be connected and so on.
- 6. At the last step of the wizard, select the **Power on after deployment** check box and click **Finish**.

Depl	Deploy OVF Template						
1	Source	Ready to complete Review your settings selections befo	re finishing the wizard.				
	1 a Select source 1 b Review details 2 Destination 2 a Select name and folder 2 b Select a resource 2 c Select storage 2 d Setup networks 3 Ready to complete	OVF file Download size Size on disk Name Datastore Target Folder Disk storage Network mapping IP allocation	D:\VeeamPN\2.0.0.435\VeeamPN- 1.2 GB 16.0 GB veeampn-template esx02-ds1 Customer Service Atlanta Thick Provision Lazy Zeroed DM - VM Network to VM Network Static - Manual, IPv4	2.0.0.435.ova			
				Back Next Finish Ca	ancel		

VMware vSphere will deploy the Veeam PN appliance on the selected host. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for the process to complete and proceed to the site gateway configuration.

### Configuring Initial Site Gateway Settings

Right after deployment, the virtual appliance is impersonalized. To configure a site gateway, you must customize the appliance and configure initial gateway settings on it.

To configure a site gateway:

- 1. In VMware vSphere Web Client, navigate to the **Summary** tab and get an IP address of the deployed appliance.
- 2. In a web browser, access the site gateway portal by the following address: https://<applianceIPaddress>, where applianceIPaddress is the IP address of the deployed appliance.

When you access the site gateway portal in the web browser, the browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 3. At the **Welcome to Veeam PN** screen of the portal, log in to the site gateway portal under the in-built Administrator account. The Administrator account has the following credentials:
  - Username: root
  - Password: *VeeamPN*

Click Login.

Welco	me to Veeam PN!
Username Password	root 
	ogin

4. After you log in to the portal for the first time, Veeam PN will offer you to change a password for the built-in account. On the displayed screen, enter the old and new passwords and click **Change**.

Please	e change password
Old password	••••••
New password	
Confirm password	
	Change

5. At the first step of the Initial Configuration wizard, select Site gateway.

Initial Configuration
Choose installation type
Network hub
• Site gateway
Restore Config Backup
Next

6. Click **Browse** and browse to the configuration file generated in the network hub portal.

Initial Configuration
To get configuration file, log in to Azure network hub and add client with network address 172.17.53.0/24
Select the configuration file you would like to use: Melbourne.xml 🛛 🖆 Browse
Previous Finish

7. Click **Finish**. Veeam PN will configure the gateway appliance and display the site gateway portal.

## What You Do Next

After you deploy a site gateway, you must perform the following steps:

- [For network hub deployed in on-premises network] You must add a new route on the default gateway in the on-premises network where you set up the site gateway. The route must destine all outgoing traffic to the site gateway. For more information, see Adding Static Routes on Default Gateways.
- If necessary, you can change gateway settings, for example, configure alerts, enable SSH access to the gateway appliance and so on. For more information, see Configuring Site Gateway Settings.

## Adding Static Routes on Default Gateways

In the VPN, Veeam PN routes traffic through a site-to-site VPN tunnel. To make sure that the traffic goes to a proper destination, you need to let both sides of the VPN tunnel know how to route traffic between each other.

When you register an on-premises network in the network hub portal and deploy a site gateway in this onpremises network, you 'tell' Veeam PN that this site gateway will be responsible for this on-premises network. As soon as the network hub receives traffic designated for this network, it forwards this traffic through the VPN tunnel established between the network hub and the site gateway.

However, machines in on-premises networks also need to know where they must send traffic so that it is routed over the VPN tunnel. Since machines in one remote network use default gateways to communicate with machines in other networks, you need to add static routes on default gateways. These static routes will destine the traffic to the Veeam PN appliance — the network hub or site gateway, that, in their turn, will route traffic through the VPN tunnel established between two remote sites.

For example, you want to add two sites to the VPN. The network hub is deployed in *Site* A and a site gateway is deployed in *Site B*.

• Site A: 10.1.0.0/24

Network mask: 255.255.255.0/24

Network hub IP address: 10.1.0.2

Default gateway IP address: 10.1.0.1

Client machine IP address: 10.1.0.12

Site B: 192.168.0.1/24

Network mask: 255.255.255.0/24

Site gateway IP address: 192.168.0.2

Default gateway IP address: 192.168.0.1

Client machine IP address: 192.168.0.14

In such configuration, if a client machine in *Site A* needs to communicate with a client machine in *Site B*, the traffic will first be sent to the default gateway 10.1.0.1 in *Site A*. The default gateway must then route the traffic to the network hub that, in its turn, will route the traffic through the VPN tunnel between remote networks. For this reason, you must add the following route on the default gateway 10.1.0.1: if the traffic is designated for 192.168.0.0, the next hop must be the network hub 10.1.0.2.

route add 192.168.0.0 mask 255.255.255.0 10.1.0.2

In a similar manner, you must add a route on the default gateway 192.168.0.1 in *Site B*. If the traffic is designated for 10.1.0.0, the next hop must be the site gateway 192.168.0.2:

route add 10.1.0.0 mask 255.255.255.0 192.168.0.2

NOTE:

If the network hub is deployed in Microsoft Azure, Veeam PN automatically adds all necessary routes for machines in remote networks to the user-defined routing table.

## **Configuring Site Gateway Settings**

After you deploy a site gateway, you can configure the following settings for it:

- Enable and disable the site-to-site service
- Re-deploy the configuration file
- Enable and disable SSH access
- Modify site gateway settings
- Reset site gateway settings

## **Enabling and Disabling Site Service**

If necessary, you can disable the site-to-site service for a site gateway. When you disable the site-to-site service, the network in which the site gateway is deployed gets disconnected from the network hub, and all machines residing in this network lose access to the VPN.

To disable the site-to-site service:

- 1. Log in to the site gateway portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. In the Services list, set the toggle of the Site-to-Site service to the Off position.

To enable the previously disabled service:

- 1. Log in to the site gateway portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. In the **Services** list, set the toggle of the Site-to-Site service to the **On** position.



## **Re-Deploying Configuration Files**

To set up a site gateway, you need a configuration file generated by the network hub. The configuration file contains VPN settings and lets you easily configure the site gateway in the remote network.

In some situations, you may need to re-deploy configuration files on the site gateway side. This can happen if you change network hub settings. In this case, you will need to re-generate configuration files for all clients registered in the Veeam PN portal and re-deploy these configuration files on site gateway appliances.

### NOTE:

You do not need to re-deploy configuration files when you add new remote networks to the VPN. You must re-deploy configuration files only when you change settings of the network hub such as IP address, communication ports, protocol and so on.

To re-deploy the configuration file on a site gateway appliance:

- 1. Log in to the site gateway portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **Configuration File** tab.
- 4. Click **Browse** and browse to the configuration file.
- 5. Click Apply.

V	eeam PN								🛛 🔝 root 🗸
		Services	Configuration File	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System		
<u> </u>	Overview	To get configur	ation file, log in to Azure	network hul	o and add clier	nt with networ	k address 172.	17.52.0/23	
<b>^</b>	IP Translation	Select the confi	iguration file you would	like to use:	Melburn.xml	🖆 Brov	/se		
≝	Performance	Apply	-						
Ý	Settings	1412							
Q	Support Info								
	vice Status								
<b>5</b>	Site-to-Site Running								
Арр	liance CPU usage: 4.47%								
$\mathcal{A}$	M								

## **Enabling and Disabling SSH Access**

By default, you cannot access a site gateway appliance over SSH. If necessary, you can enable SSH access to the appliance.

To enable SSH access:

- 1. Log in to the site gateway portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. In the **Service autostart** field, set the toggle to the **On** position. The SSH service will be automatically started when the site gateway appliance is powered on.
- 5. To start the SSH service and provide SSH access to the appliance during the current work session, click **Start**.

To disable SSH access to the site gateway appliance:

- 1. In the **Service autostart** field, set the toggle to the **Off** position.
- 2. To disable SSH access to the appliance during the current work session, click **Stop**.

Veeam PN							😟 root 🗸
	Services Conf	iguration File	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System	
A Overview	SSH						
📋 IP Translation	Service status: 🛛 😒	Running Star	t St	qc			
🖄 Performance	Service autostart:	Enabled					
🖌 Settings <		Linabled					
👌 Support Info							
	IP Settings						
	Obtain an IP address automatically						
🕟 Site-to-Site 📃 Running	IP address:	Enter IP addr	ess				
	Subnet mask:	Enter subnet	mask				
	Default gateway:	Enter default	gateway				
	Preferred DNS server:	Enter preferr	ed DNS serv	rer			
mm	Apply						÷

## **Modifying Site Gateway Settings**

If necessary, you can modify site gateway settings, for example, change an IP address of the appliance.

To modify site gateway settings:

- 1. Log in to the site gateway portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. By default, a site gateway appliance automatically obtains networking information from DHCP. If there is no DHCP server in the network where the appliance resides or you want to manually configure IP settings for the appliance, clear the **Obtain an IP address automatically** check box and configure IP settings:
  - a. In the IP address field, specify an IP address of the site gateway appliance.
  - b. In the **Subnet mask** field, specify a mask of the network where the appliance resides.
  - c. In the **Default gateway** field, specify an IP address of the default gateway in the network where the appliance resides.
  - d. In the **Preferred DNS server** field, specify an IP address of the DNS server in the network where the appliance resides.
- Veeam PN 🙎 root 💉 Services **Configuration** File Alerts SMITP Updates System 💾 Overview IP Translation <u>م</u> IP Settings  $\sim$ Obtain an IP address automatically Settings IP address: 172.17.53.7 Support Info Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 Default gateway: 172.17.53.1 Preferred DNS server: 172.17.53.2 🕥 Site-to-Site 🔵 Running Backup/Restore Settings Back up the current settings into a configuration file
- 5. Click Apply.

## **Resetting Site Gateway Settings**

If necessary, you can reset site gateway settings. When you reset gateway settings, you discard all changes that you have made since you deployed the site gateway appliance. The appliance is rolled back to the impersonalized state, and you can configure site gateway settings anew with the **Initial Configuration** wizard.

To reset site gateway settings:

- 1. Log in to the site gateway portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. In the **Reset** field, click **Reset**.

Veeam PN								👤 root 🗸
	Services	Configuration File	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System		
👫 Overview								
🚔 IP Translation								
🖄 Performance	Backup/Restore	Settings						
🖌 Settings <	Back up the curre	ent settings into a confi	guration file					
🌏 Support Info	Backup							
	Restore settings	from file: Select confi	guration file	🖆 Brow	se			
Site-to-Site Running	Restore							- 1
	Reset							
	IMPORTANT: Thi	s resets the entire confi	guration to th	ne default va	lues. All active (	connections wi	ll be dropped.	
W WM	Reset							*

# **Configuring Standalone Computers**

After you set up the network hub, you can configure standalone computers (for the point-to-site scenario). A standalone computer is a machine that is able to connect to the VPN and use its resources.

To allow a standalone computer to access the VPN, Veeam PN utilizes OpenVPN. You must install OpenVPN client software on the computer, and use an OVPN file configured by the network hub to set up the VPN connection settings.

#### NOTE:

Veeam PN lets you set up VPN access from any OS supported by OpenVPN. This section demonstrates OpenVPN client setup for Microsoft Windows OS. For information about OpenVPN setup for other OSes, see https://openvpn.net/index.php/access-server/docs/admin-guides-sp-859543150/howto-connect-client-configuration.html.

Before you configure VPN settings on a standalone computer, you must register the standalone computer in the network hub portal and obtain a configuration file for the computer. For more information, see Registering Clients.

To configure a standalone computer:

- 1. Download the OpenVPN setup file for the necessary OS from: https://openvpn.net/index.php/opensource/downloads.html.
- 2. Run the OpenVPN setup file and install the product on the computer with default installation settings.
- On the standalone computer, place the client configuration file generated by the network hub in a folder where OpenVPN configuration files are stored (by default, C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config).
- 4. From the Microsoft Windows start menu, select **Control Panel** > **Administrative Tools** > **Services** and start the OpenVPN Service.

Services							x
File Action View	Help						
( Senvices (Local)							
Services (Local)	Services (Local)						
	OpenVpnService	Name	Description	Status	Startup Ty	Log On As	^
		Microsoft Network Inspecti	Helps guard	Running	Manual	Local Service	
	Start the service	Microsoft Software Shadow	Manages so		Manual	Local Syste	
		Microsoft Storage Spaces S	Host service		Manual	Network S	
		Multimedia Class Scheduler	Enables rela		Manual	Local Syste	
		Net.Tcp Port Sharing Service	Provides abi		Disabled	Local Service	
		Setlogon 😪	Maintains a	Running	Automatic	Local Syste	
		Network Access Protection	The Networ		Manual	Network S	
		Setwork Connections	Manages o		Manual	Local Syste	
		Network Connectivity Assis	Provides Dir		Manual (T	Local Syste	
		😪 Network List Service	Identifies th	Running	Manual	Local Service	≡
		Network Location Awareness	Collects an	Running	Automatic	Network S	
		Network Store Interface Ser	This service	Running	Automatic	Local Service	
		🔍 OpenVPN Interactive Service		Running	Automatic	Local Syste	
		🔍 OpenVPN Legacy Service	cy Service Manual				
		OpenVpnService	Start		Manual	Local Syste	
		强 Optimize drives 🛛 🖵	1 Chan		Manual	Local Syste	
		Serformance Counter DLL	Stop		Manual	Local Service	
		😪 Performance Logs & Alert	Pause		Manual	Local Service	
		😪 Plug and Play	Resume	19	Manual	Local Syste	
		😪 Portable Device Enumerat	Restart		Manual (T	Local Syste	
		Server	All Tasks	1g	Automatic	Local Syste	
		🕵 Print Spooler	ALL LOOKS	ig	Automatic	Local Syste	
		强 Printer Extensions and Not	Refresh		Manual	Local Syste	
	ļ	🧠 Problem Reports and Solu	Properties		Manual	Local Syste	$\mathbf{\vee}$
Extended / Standard /			Help				
Start service OpenVpnService on Local Computer			Lich				

## **Establishing VPN Connection**

By default, the OpenVPN Service is set up to start manually. To easily establish a VPN connection for the standalone computer in future, you can do one of the following:

- Connect to the VPN using openVPN GUI
- Create a shortcut for the VPN connection
- Create a script file for the VPN connection
- Configure the openVPN service to start automatically

### Connecting to VPN Using openVPN GUI

You can connect to the VPN using the openVPN GUI. Keep in mind that you must run the OpenVPN GUI with administrator privileges so that it can add routes to the routing table that are pulled from the OpenVPN server.

To connect to the VPN, right-click the **OpenVPN** shortcut on the Desktop and select **Run as administrator**.

### Creating Shortcut for VPN Connection

You can create a shortcut for the VPN connection. To do this, right-click the **OpenVPN** shortcut on the Desktop. In the **Target** field of the **OpenVPN GUI Properties** window, specify the following string:

```
"C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\bin\openvpn-gui.exe" -- connect "C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn"
```

where:

- C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\bin\openvpn-gui.exe is a path to the OpenVPN GUI executable file
- C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn is a path to the configuration file generated by the network hub

To establish a VPN connection, double-click the shortcut.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

The OpenVPN command must be run with the '*Run as Administrator*' privileges. If you have created a shortcut for the OpenVPN connection, right-click the shortcut and select **Properties**. On the **Shortcut** tab, click **Advanced** and select the **Run as administrator** check box.
#### Creating Script File for VPN Connection

You can create a batch file with the following command:

"openvpn-gui.exe" -- connect "C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn"

#### where:

- C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\bin\openvpn-gui.exe is a path to the OpenVPN GUI executable file
- C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn is a path to the configuration file generated by the network hub

To establish a VPN connection, execute the script.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

The OpenVPN command must be run with the '*Run as Administrator*' privileges. If you have created a batch file, you must use the Run as administrator command to execute the file.

#### Configuring openVPN Service to Start Automatically

You can configure the openVPN service to start automatically so that it runs on Microsoft Windows startup. To do this:

- 1. In the Microsoft Windows Start menu, click in the Start Search box, type services.msc and press [ENTER].
- 2. In the details pane, right-click the openVPN service and select Properties.
- 3. On the General tab, in the Startup type list, select Automatic.

For more information, see the Running OpenVPN as a Windows Service section at https://openvpn.net/index.php/open-source/documentation/install.html?start=1.

OpenVPN Service Properties (Local Computer)						
General Log On R	ecovery Dependencies					
Service name: 0	)penVPNService					
Display name: O	)penVPN Service					
Description:	A					
Path to executable: ''C:\Program Files\O	Path to executable: "C:\Program Files\Open\/PN\bin\openvpnserv.exe"					
Startup type:	Automatic 🗸					
Service status: S Start You can specify the from here. Start parameters:	topped           Stop         Pause         Resume           start parameters that apply when you start the service					
	OK Cancel Apply					

# Accessing Veeam PN Portal

Veeam PN offers two types of web-based portals:

- **Network hub portal** is an administrative console on the network hub. The network hub portal is intended for Veeam PN Administrators managing the VPN organized with the help of Veeam PN. Veeam PN Administrators can use the portal to register and manage clients, configure general application settings, set up alerts, monitor network activities and so on.
- Site gateway portal is an administrative console on a site gateway appliance. Administrators of networks in which site gateways are deployed can use the gateway portals to configure local network settings, set up alerts, monitor network activities and so on.

Veeam PN portals are deployed when you set up the network hub and site gateways. Veeam PN portals are accessible over HTTPS. You can use any supported web browser to work with portals remotely.

#### NOTE:

Veeam PN does not provide a portal for managing standalone computers (point-to-site scenario). Standalone computer settings are configured directly on these computers. For more information, see Configuring Standalone Computers.

### Accessing Network Hub Portal

To access the network hub portal:

- 1. In the address bar of a web browser, enter the address of the network hub portal:
  - [For Microsoft Azure deployment] https://<networkhub>/

where <networkhub> is the public IP address or full DNS name of the Microsoft Azure
appliance hosting the network hub, for example:
https://veeampn.northeurope.cloudapp.azure.com.

[For on-premises deployment] https://<networkhub>:443/

where <networkhub> is the public IP address or full DNS name of the network hub appliance and 443 is the default port for communication with the network hub portal, for example: https://172.17.53.12:443.

- 2. In the **Username** and **Password** fields, specify credentials of a user account with Portal Administrator permissions.
- 3. Select the **Remember me** check box. If you enable this option, you will not have to re-log in to the portal (unless you perform manual logout). If you do not enable this option, you will have to re-log in to the portal if the work session remains idle for 10 minutes.
- 4. Click Login.

Welco	ome to Veeam PN!
Username	root
Password	
Γ	Remember me
	Login

### Accessing Site Gateway Portal

To access the site gateway portal:

 In the address bar of a web browser, enter the address of the site gateway portal: https://<sitegateway>:443/,

where <sitegateway> is the public IP address or full DNS name of the site gateway appliance and 443 is the default port for communication with the site gateway portal, for example: https://172.17.53.110:443.

- 2. In the **Username** and **Password** fields, specify credentials of a user account with Portal Administrator permissions.
- 3. Select the **Remember me** check box. If you enable this option, you will not have to re-log in to the portal (unless you perform manual logout). If you do not enable this option, you will have to re-log in to the portal if the work session remains idle for 10 minutes.
- 4. Click Login.

Welco	me to Veeam PN!
Username Password	root
	Remember me
	Login

# **Configuring Alerts**

To help you track important events and notify you about operational problems, Veeam PN uses alerts. Alerts are generated when a specific condition occurs, for example, the CPU usage is high, and you need take some action to resolve it. Alerts can also be generated if some state changes, and you need to be aware of it.

Veeam PN comes with the following predefined alerts:

Alert name	Description
Client disconnected	The client has disconnected from the VPN.
Client connected	The client has connected to the VPN.
High CPU utilization	The level of CPU utilization on the server is above normal.
Fatal VPN failure	The Veeam PN daemon has failed.
VeeamPN update available	A newer version of Veeam PN is available.

You can configure alerts in the network hub and site gateway portals.

#### **Response Actions**

If you want to perform some operation in response to alerts, you can set up alert response actions. The response action is performed when a new alert of a specific type is generated. For example, you can instruct Veeam PN to send an email to a group of administrators if the level of CPU utilization is high.

For response actions, Veeam PN uses scripts of the SH format. You can use predefined scripts or create custom scripts for response actions. By default, Veeam PN comes with the following predefined scripts:

- send\_email.sh this script lets you send an email notification at the specified email address. To send
  email notifications, you must configure SMTP server settings. For more information, see Configuring
  SMTP Settings.
- sample\_script.sh this script lets you display information about a generated alert in the shell on the network hub or site gateway.

To manage alerts and response actions, you can perform the following tasks:

- Set response actions for alerts
- Create response actions
- Edit response actions
- Remove response actions

# **Configuring SMTP Settings**

If you want to send notifications about generated alerts by email, you must configure SMTP server settings in the network hub or site gateway portal.

To configure SMTP server settings:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Settings.
- 3. Click the SMTP tab.
- 4. In the SMTP server name or address field, specify a DNS name or IP address of the SMTP server.
- 5. If required, in the **Port** field change the SMTP communication port. By default, Veeam PN uses port 587 for communication with the SMTP server.
- 6. If you want to enable data encryption for the SMTP server with SSL support, select the **Use SSL** check box.
- 7. If the SMTP server requires authentication, select the **Require authentication** check box. In the **Username** and **Password** fields, specify the authentication credentials.
- 8. In the From field, specify an email address from which email notifications must be sent.
- 9. In the **To** field, specify an email address at which email notifications must be sent. To specify several email addresses, use semicolon.
- 10. Click Apply.

#### TIP:

To verify if you have configured SMTP server settings correctly, click **Test**. Veeam PN will send a test email at the specified email address(es).

Veeam PN							Melburn	ደ root 🗸
	Services	Configuration File	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System	_	
	SMTP server	name or address:		Port:				•
IP Translation	smtp.tech.	smtp.tech.local			Ŷ			
Settings	Vuse SSI	-						
🧟 Support Info	🖌 Require	authentication						
	Username:	TECH\Administrator						- 1
Service Status	Password:							
Appliance CPU usage: 7.35%	Specify ema	il address to send alert inf	ormation					
	From:	veeampn@tech.com						
	To:	administartor@tech.com						
MM	Apply	Test						-

### Setting Response Actions for Alerts

By default, alerts in Veeam PN are not associated with any response actions. To set a response action for an alert:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the Alerts tab.
- 4. In the Action column for the necessary alert, click No Action.
- 5. In the **Select Action** window, choose a script that Veeam PN must execute when the alert is generated. The list of scripts contains scripts that are currently used for response actions. If necessary, you can create custom scripts. For more information, see Creating Response Actions.



### **Creating Response Actions**

You can create new response actions, for example, if you want to execute a custom script when some alert is generated.

To create a new response action:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Settings.
- 3. Click the Alerts tab.
- 4. At the top of the alerts list, click Manage actions.
- 5. In the Action Management window, click New.
- 6. In the New Action window, specify settings for the new response action:
  - a. In the Name field, specify a name for the new script, for example, my script.sh.
  - b. To create a new script on the basis of an existing one, select Clone script and choose an existing script from the list on the right. To create a new empty script file, select **Create script**. You can then edit the created script in Veeam PN. For more information, see Editing Response Actions.
- 7. Click Save, then click Close.

#### NOTE:

Veeam PN uses the bash interpreter to execute scripts for response actions. For this reason, scripts must always start with the following heading line: #!/bin/bash

	eeam PN								🔝 root	
					Alerts			System		
A										
			Now Actic		_	_	C			
		🕂 Nev	/ INEW ACLIC	טרו 			6			
Ŷ	Settings	send_	<sup>e</sup> Name:	my_sc	ript.sh					
		sampi	Clone sc	ript sample_script.	sh 🗸					
			Create s	cript						
5										
						Save	Cancel			
			L					Close		
		Л								

# **Editing Response Actions**

You can edit response actions, for example, if you need to change some parameters in the script. You can also use the edit functionality to add content to scripts newly created in Veeam PN.

To edit a response action:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Settings.
- 3. Click the Alerts tab.
- 4. At the top of the alerts list, click Manage actions.
- 5. In the Action Management window, select an existing script and click Edit.
- 6. In the Edit Action window, edit the script content as required.
- 7. Click Save, then click Close.

To rename a response action, in the **Action Management** window click **Rename** and enter a new name for the response action.

#### NOTE:

Veeam PN uses the bash interpreter to run scripts for response actions. For this reason, scripts must always start with the following heading line:

#!/bin/bash



### **Removing Response Actions**

You can remove response actions that you do not plan to use.

To remove a response action:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal as a Portal Administrator.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the Alerts tab.
- 4. At the top of the alerts list, click Manage actions.
- 5. In the Action Management window, select the response action and click Remove.
- 6. Click Close.



# **Monitoring Clients**

You can monitor the state of clients connected to the VPN, get information about the amount of sent and received traffic and so on. Veeam PN provides the following monitoring views:

- Veeam PN Overview lets you get an at-a-glance view of the VPN infrastructure and clients.
- The **Performance** view lets you get granular information on specific clients and view specific network metrics.

Monitoring views are available in the network hub and site gateway portals. The network hub portal provides monitoring data for all Veeam PN clients. The site gateway portal lets you monitor the state of the on-premises network where the site gateway resides.

#### Veeam PN Overview

**Veeam PN Overview** is displayed when you access the Veeam PN portal. You can use this view to monitor the state of clients, network load, incoming and outgoing traffic and get information about events that have occurred in the VPN.

By default, Veeam PN displays information for all Veeam PN clients. If necessary, you can display information about specific clients or clients that are currently connected to the network hub:

- To display information about specific clients, select check boxes next to them in the clients list.
- To display information about currently connected clients, select the **Hide inactive** check box on the right of the clients list.

Veeam PN				HUB 🛛 🚊 root 🗸
	Connections			✓ Hide inactive
🖁 Overview <	Client	Status IP Addr	Network Load	Traffic In Traffic
📋 IP Translation		Status In Addim	Heaven Long	Harren Harren
🕂 Clients	<ul> <li>Melburn</li> <li>JohnSmith</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Connect 10.9.0.3</li> <li>Connect 10.9.0.2</li> </ul>	0.0%	1.7 GB 37.7 MB
🖄 Performance	🗸 🕥 Atlanta	🖸 Connect 10.8.0.2	0.0%	20.4 KB 20.1 KB
💡 Settings		-		
o Support Info	6			
	4.8			
👀 Site-to-Site 📃 Running	3.6			
🖵 Point-to-Site 📃 Running	M B b			
Appliance CPU usage: 1.08%	2.4			
	1.2			
	13:05:00 13:10:00 13:15:0	0 13:20:00 13:25:00 13:30:00	13:35:00 13:40:00 13:45	:00 13:50:00 13:55:00 14:00:00

### Performance View

You can use the **Performance** view to get information about specific network metrics granularly for one or more Veeam PN clients.

To display the **Performance** view:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Performance**.
- 3. At the top of the chart, click the link next to the **Clients** field and select check boxes next to clients whose data you want to display in the chart.
- 4. At the top of the chart, click the link next to the **Metrics** field and select one or more network metrics that you want to display in the chart. Veeam PN tracks the following metrics:
  - *Received bytes* amount of data (in bytes) received from the client through the VPN tunnel.
  - Received packets number of packets received from the client through the VPN tunnel.
  - Sent bytes amount of data (in bytes) sent to the client through the VPN tunnel.
  - Sent packets number of packets sent to the client through the VPN tunnel.
  - Traffic bytes total amount of traffic (in bytes) sent and received by the client through the VPN tunnel.
  - Traffic packets total number of packets sent and received by the client through the VPN tunnel.

#### NOTE:

If you have chosen to chart network data for several clients, you will be able to select one network metric only.

5. At the top of the chart, click the link next to the **Period** field and select a period for which you want to chart network data: *Last hour*, *Last 6 hours*, *Last 24 hours*, *Last week* or *Last month*.



# **Configuring IP Translation Rules**

When you migrate a machine to another site or restore/migrate a machine to Microsoft Azure or Amazon AWS, it gets a new IP address. If other machines and services communicate with this machine, you typically need to update connection settings for these machines and services so that they can work with the restored machine as before. To reduce administration overhead, you can create an IP translation rule for the restored machine.

An IP translation rule maps the IP address of the original machine to the IP address of the machine restored to Microsoft Azure or Amazon AWS. For example, a machine in a local network had an IP address 192.168.0.35, and the restored machine has an IP address 10.12.5.214. You can create an IP translation rule that will map the IP address 192.168.0.35 to the IP address 10.12.5.214. When machines in the local network need to communicate with the machine that had an IP address 192.168.0.35, Veeam PN will look up the IP translation rule record and forward the request to the machine that has the IP address 10.2.5.214 in Microsoft Azure/Amazon AWS.

IP translation rules can be configured in the network hub and site gateway portals. You can perform the following operations with IP translation rules:

- Create IP translation rules
- Modify IP translation rules
- Disable and enable IP translation rules
- Remove IP translation rules

#### **IMPORTANT!**

By default, the IP translation rules functionality is disabled. To enable it, open the **IP Translation Rules** view; at the top right corner of the view set the toggle in the **Service State** field to the **On** position.

## **Creating IP Translation Rules**

To create a new IP translation rule:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **IP Translation**.
- 3. At the top of the IP translation rules list, click **New**.
- 4. In the Local IP address field, enter an IP address of the original machine.
- 5. In the **Cloud IP address** field, enter an IP address of the machine restored in Microsoft Azure.
- 6. In the **Description** field, provide a description for the IP translation rule.
- 7. Select the **Enable rule** check box to enable the created rule.
- 8. Click Save.

Veeam PN				Melburn 🛛 🔝 root 👻
🛔 Overview	🕂 New 🦯 Edit	🗙 Remove 🕧 Enable	😑 Disable	
IP Translation	New Rule		⊗	Description
<ul> <li>Settings</li> </ul>	Local IP address: Cloud IP address:	172.16.53.30		IP translation rule for DB02
	Description:	IP translation rule for DB03		
Service Status	Enable rule			
		Save	Cancel	

# Modifying IP Translation Rules

You can modify settings of IP translation rules, for example, if the IP address of the machine restored to Microsoft Azure or Amazon AWS has changed.

To modify an IP translation rule:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **IP Translation**.
- 3. In the IP translation rules list, select the rule.
- 4. At the top of the IP translation rules list, click Edit and modify the rule settings as required.

Veeam PN					🚊 root 🐱
A Overview	🕂 New 🦯 Edit	🗙 Remove 🕧 E	nable 😑 Disable		
📋 IP Translation	Edit Rule		⊗		
	Local IP address:	172.16.53.30		IP translation rule for DB	01 02
	Cloud IP address: Description:	10.12.5.210		IP translation rule for DB	03
Service Status	Enable rule				
		S	ave Cancel		

# Disabling and Enabling IP Translation Rules

In some cases, you may need to put an IP translation rule 'on hold' for some time. In such situation, you do not necessarily need to delete the IP translation rule and recreate it again later. Instead, you can disable the IP translation rule.

To disable an IP translation rule:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **IP Translation**.
- 3. In the IP translation rules list, select the rule.
- 4. At the top of the IP translation rules list, click **Disable**.

To enable a previously disabled IP translation rule, select it in the list and click **Enable**.

Veeam PN				Melburn 🛛 🔝 root 🗸
👫 Overview	🕂 New 🧪 Edit	🗙 Remove 🕚 Ena	able <mark>Oisable</mark>	On
📋 IP Translation	Original IP Address	Translated IP Address	Status	Description
🕍 Performance	172.17.53.26	10.12.5.205	Enabled	IP translation rule for DB01
Settings	172.16.53.18	10.12.5.217	Enabled	IP translation rule for DB02
💪 Support Info	172.16.53.30	10.12.5.210	Enabled	IP translation rule for DB03
Service Status				
Appliance CPU usage: 27.75%				
MM				

# **Removing IP Translation Rules**

You can remove an IP translation rule, for example, if you no longer need to access a machine restored to Microsoft Azure or Amazon AWS.

To remove an IP translation rule:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **IP Translation**.
- 3. In the IP translation rules list, select the rule.
- 4. At the top of the IP translation rules list, click **Remove**.

Veeam PN				Melburn 🛛 ደ root	•
👫 Overview	🕂 New 🥜 Edit	Kemove	🖞 Enable 😑 🕻	Disable On	
🗎 IP Translation <	Original IP Address	Translated IP Address	s Status	Description	
🖄 Performance	172.17.53.26	10.12.5.205	Enabled	IP translation rule for DB01	
Settings	172.16.53.18	10.12.5.217	Enabled	IP translation rule for DB02	
Support Info	172.16.53.30	10.12.5.210	Enabled	IP translation rule for DB03	
Service Status					
Site-to-Site Running					
Appliance CPU usage: 13.21%					
AAAA					

# Viewing and Exporting Logs

You can view information about Veeam PN events in the network hub and site gateway portals, or export it for troubleshooting purposes.

To view information about Veeam PN events:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click Support Info.

Veeam PN stores event information to log files. The size of a log file cannot exceed the size of 2 MB. When the file size reaches the limit, Veeam PN creates a new log file. The maximum number of log files that can exist at the same time is 10. As soon as the number of files exceeds 10, Veeam PN automatically deletes the earliest log file from disk.

To export Veeam PN log files:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Support Info**.
- 3. At the top of the events list, click **Download Logs**. Veeam PN will generate a ZIP archive with log files and download it to the default downloads folder.

#### NOTE:

When you download a ZIP archive with log files, Veeam PN does not remove this archive from disk. The archive remains on disk until you generate a new ZIP archive with log files.

Veeam PN				Veeam PN 🛛 😧 veeampn-admin 👻 💡 Help	
🏦 Overview	Download Logs	Severity	Source	Product version: 2.1.0.461	
IP Translation Scheme State	22.11.2019 12:23:25	1 Info	OpenVPN	Server EndpointOVPN has been started	
Performance	22.11.2019 12:23:23 22.11.2019 12:23:23	<ol> <li>Info</li> <li>Info</li> </ol>	OpenVPN WireGuard	Initialized server: EndpointOVPN on udp:6179 Server SiteWireGuard has been started	
<pre>     Settings </pre>	22.11.2019 12:23:22 22.11.2019 12:23:21	<ol> <li>Info</li> <li>Info</li> </ol>	WireGuard AWS	Initialized server: SiteWireGuard (udp) on ec2-54-210 AWS service has been started.	
Service Status					
Site-to-Site Running					
AWS Setup     Running				4	
Appliance CPU usage: 4.20%					

# Performing Configuration Backup and Restore

With Veeam PN, you can back up and restore configuration of Veeam PN appliances: the network hub and site gateways.

When you perform configuration backup, Veeam PN creates a file of the BAK format that contains all configuration settings you have configured for the Veeam PN appliance. You can create a configuration backup manually to capture the Veeam PN appliance state at a specific point in time. Whenever you need to roll back the Veeam PN appliance to that specific point in time, you can restore its configuration from the configuration backup file.

#### **IMPORTANT!**

Mind the following limitations:

- When you restore from the configuration backup of Veeam PN 2.0 to Veeam PN 2.1, the **Alerts** and **SMTP** settings change to default values.
- Azure network hub: You cannot restore from the configuration backup of Veeam PN 2.0 to Veeam PN 2.1.

To create a configuration backup:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. In the **Backup/Restore Settings** section, click **Backup**. Veeam PN will save all configured settings for the Veeam PN appliance to the config.back file and download this file to the default download location on your machine.



To restore a configuration backup:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **System** tab.
- 4. In the **Backup/Restore Settings** section, click **Browse** and select a configuration backup file from which you want to restore Veeam PN settings.
- 5. Click **Restore**.

Veeam PN							Melburn	🛛 ደ root	*
	Services	Configuration File	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System			
👬 Overview									
📋 IP Translation									
🞽 Performance	Backup/Restore	e Settings							
🖌 Settings	Back up the cur	rent settings into a confi	guration file						
ြွ Support Info	Backup								
	Restore settings	from file: config.bak		🖆 Brow	/se				
Service Status	Restore								i.
	Reset								
	IMPORTANT: Th	is resets the entire confi	guration to t	ne default va	alues. All active	connections w	ill be dropped.		
Ann	Reset								-

You can also use the configuration backup file to configure settings of a newly deployed Veeam PN appliance:

1. At the first step of the Initial Configuration wizard, select Restore Config and click Next.



- 2. Click **Browse** and select a configuration backup file from which you want to restore Veeam PN settings.
- 3. Click **Finish** to apply configuration settings to the newly deployed appliance.

Initial Configuration			
Select the backup file you would like to use:	config.bak	🖆 Browse	
		Previous	inish

# Checking for Updates

You can check for product updates and download a newer version of Veeam PN using the Veeam PN portal.

To check for product updates:

- 1. Log in to the Veeam PN portal.
- 2. In the configuration menu on the left, click **Settings**.
- 3. Click the **Updates** tab.
- 4. Click **Check for updates**. If a newer version of the product is available, Veeam PN will inform you about it. You can use the **Update now** button to download the newer product version to your machine and update the product.

Veeam PN							Melburn	🙎 root 🗸
	Services	Configuration File	Alerts	SMTP	Updates	System		
👫 Overview				_				
📋 IP Translation	Check for up	odates Update no	w					
🖄 Performance	Service version	: Up to date						
🖌 Settings	UI version:	Up to date						
👩 Support Info	Last checked:	12.12.2017 10:36:56						
Service Status          Site-to-Site       Running         Appliance CPU usage: 13.46%								

# How-Tos

You can use Veeam PN to implement the following scenarios:

- Set Up VPN Between Microsoft Azure Site and Local Sites
- Set Up VPN from Endpoints to Microsoft Azure
- Set Up VPN Between Remote Sites
- Set Up VPN from Endpoints to Local Site

Additional guides for Veeam PN deployment and optimization:

- Install Veeam PN on Ubuntu
- Install Veeam PN with Script
- Install Free SSL Certificate on Veeam PN Appliance Host
- Optimize Queue Length in Linux Kernel

# Set Up VPN Between Microsoft Azure and Local Sites

You can use Veeam PN to set up a VPN connection between private clouds in Microsoft Azure and local company sites. This scenario can be helpful if you have moved some of your application and services to Microsoft Azure. In this case, you can join Microsoft Azure networks with local company networks over the VPN and enable secure communication between remote sites.

### **Reference Environment**

This how-to assumes that your company environment is distributed between two sites:

- Microsoft Azure: part of your applications and services are hosted in Microsoft Azure.
- Local company site: part of your applications and services are hosted on a local company site.

In this scenario, you will deploy Veeam PN components in the following way:

- Network hub will be hosted in Microsoft Azure.
- Site gateway will be hosted on the local company site.

The network hub and site gateway will produce the two terminal points of a VPN tunnel. Application and services in Microsoft Azure and on the local company site will be able to securely communicate over the VPN tunnel. Users on the local company site will be able to get access to company resources in Microsoft Azure.



#### Prerequisites

To follow instructions of this how-to, check the following prerequisites:

- You must have a user account in Microsoft Azure.
- You must use the Azure Resource Manager model to configure the network hub in Microsoft Azure. The classic deployment model is not supported.
- You must have a VMware vSphere host on the local company site. A site gateway is deployed as a virtual appliance and placed on the VMware vSphere host.

### Step-By-Step Walkthrough

To set up a VPN connection between a private cloud in Microsoft Azure and a local company site, you will:

- 1. Deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure.
- 2. Register a client for the local site network in the Veeam PN portal.
- 3. Deploy a site gateway in the local site network.
- 4. Add Static Routes for Outgoing Traffic on Default Gateways

### Step 1. Deploy Network Hub in Microsoft Azure

The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. If you want to join a Microsoft Azure network with a local site network, you must deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure.

To deploy the network hub:

- 1. Sign in to the Microsoft Azure portal at https://portal.azure.com.
- 2. In the menu on the left, click **New**.
- 3. In the marketplace, search for the '*Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure*' template.
- 4. Select the template and click **Create**.

Microsoft Azure Everything		🗘 🤇	>_ ॐ ☺ ⊘
≡	Everything		* 🗆 ×
+ New	<b>T</b> Filter		
🔲 Dashboard	Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure		×
All resources	r Den de		
l Recent	Kesuits		
💡 Subscriptions	NAME	PUBLISHER	CATEGORY
📦 Resource groups	Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure	Veeam	Compute
👰 Virtual machines			
🖘 Virtual networks (class			
💠 Load balancers			
Azure Active Directory			
🔜 Public IP addresses			
•			
More services 🗲			

5. On the **Basics** blade, specify basic VM settings: VM name, user credentials for the network hub administrator account, subscription, resource group and location.

Microsoft Azure « Creat	e Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Basics		^ גַי אַ	§; 🙄 🧿
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof $ imes$	Basics	×	
+ New	1 Basics >	<ul> <li>★ Virtual Machine name ●</li> <li>veeampn</li> </ul>	<u>^</u>	
<ul> <li>All resources</li> <li>Recent</li> </ul>	$2 \xrightarrow{Veeam PN settings} > Configure the Veeam PN se}$	Voer name     Veeampnadmin     Password		
<ul> <li>Subscriptions</li> <li>Resource groups</li> </ul>	3 Security settings > Choose required security le	* Confirm password		
<ul> <li>Virtual machines</li> <li>Virtual networks (class</li> </ul>	4 VPN Information > Provide VPN information	Subscription Visual Studio Premium with MSDN		
<ul> <li>Load balancers</li> <li>Azure Active Directory</li> </ul>	5 Summary Vecam PN for Microsoft Az >	<ul> <li>Create new Use existing</li> <li>veeam_pn </li> </ul>		
Public IP addresses	-	ок	-	

6. On the **Veeam PN settings** blade, specify basic settings for the network hub appliance: VM size (A1 size is minimum), storage account, public IP address, domain name, virtual network and subnet.

Microsoft Azure « Crea	te Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Veeam PN settings	Q	L <sup>1</sup>	>_	ŝ	$\odot$	?
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × Veeam PN settings	×					
+ New and American Am	1 Basics Done Virtual machine size • 1x Standard A1	>					
🗰 All resources	2 Veeam PN settings > veeampn	>					
Recent Subscriptions	Configure the Veeam PN se  * Public IP address (new) publicIP	>					
Resource groups	3 Security settings > Thoose required security le > Tomain name for VeeamPN •						
Virtual machines	VPN Information > Virtual network •	- om					
<ul> <li>Virtual networks (class</li> <li>Load balancers</li> </ul>	Provide VPN information     (new) veeampn-net	>					
Azure Active Directory	5 Summary Veeam PN for Microsoft Az > Review subnet configuration	>					
Public IP addresses							
More services >							

7. On the **Security settings** blade, specify parameters for the self-signed SSL certificate that Veeam PN will use to secure connection in the VPN: the certificate key length.

Microsoft Azure « Creat	e Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Security settings	م	Ļ	>_	ŝ	$\odot$	?
	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × Security settings	×					
+ New	Connection encryption key size						
🔲 Dashboard	L Done L336 (default)	$\checkmark$					
All resources	Veezam DN settings						
🕒 Recent	Z Done						
💡 Subscriptions	C Security contributions						
🕅 Resource groups	3 Choose required security le >						
👰 Virtual machines	VPN Information						
Virtual networks (class	4 Provide VPN information						
🚸 Load balancers							
Azure Active Directory	5 Veeam PN for Microsoft Az >						
Public IP addresses							
 ▼	ОК						
More services >							

8. On the VPN Information blade, make sure that Yes is enabled in the Enable Site-to-Site field. In the Specify a protocol and Specify a port fields, leave default settings.

Microsoft Azure « Creat	e Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > VPN Information	Q	[↓] ≻_ 🐯 🙂 🤈
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × VPN Information	×	
+ New	1 Basics Done		
<ul> <li>All resources</li> <li>Recent</li> </ul>	2 Veeam PN settings Done ✓ Specify a protocol ● UDP TCP ★ Specify a port ●		
<ul><li>Subscriptions</li><li>Resource groups</li></ul>	3 Security settings Done Ves No		
Virtual machines Virtual networks (class	4 VPN Information > Specify a protocol • UDP TCP * Specify a port •		
<ul> <li>Load balancers</li> <li>Azure Active Directory</li> </ul>	5 Summary Veeam PN for Microsoft Az >		
Public IP addresses More services >	• ОК		

- 9. On the **Summary** blade, click **OK**.
- 10. On the **Buy** blade, click **Purchase**.

Veeam PN will deploy the network hub from the Microsoft Azure template. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for this process to complete.

11. In the Microsoft Azure portal, open properties of the deployed appliance and get its IP address.

12. In a web browser, access the Veeam PN portal by the following address: https://<networkhubIP>.

The browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 13. At the **Welcome** screen, log in to the portal under the network hub administrator account. You specified credentials for the network hub administrator account on the **Basic** blade.
- 14. Click Login.

Welcome to Veeam F	PN!
Username veeampnadmin	
Password	
Login	

- 15. On the welcome screen of the Azure Setup wizard, click Next.
- 16. The **Azure Setup** wizard will display the https://aka.ms/devicelogin link and an authentication code. Copy the code to the Clipboard, open the https://aka.ms/devicelogin link in a web browser and enter the code in the code field.
- 17. Click **Next**. Veeam PN will assign the Network Contributor role on the routing table in the Microsoft Azure network to the network hub administrator account. Wait for the process to complete and click **Finish**.

# Step 2. Register Client for Local Site Network in Veeam PN Portal

To add a local site network to the VPN, you must register a client for this local network in the Veeam PN portal. Veeam PN will generate a configuration file for the local site network. You will use the configuration file to set up a site gateway in the local site network.

To register a client for the local site network:

- 1. In the Veeam PN portal, in the configuration menu on the left click **Clients**.
- 2. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 3. At the **Type** step of the wizard, select **Entire site**.

Add Client	¢	3
Туре	Select client's type	
<b>Site</b> Summary	<ul> <li>Entire site</li> <li>Standalone computer</li> </ul>	
	Next	

4. At the **Site** step of the wizard, enter a name and address of the local site network using the CIDR notation.

Add Client			8
Туре	Specify name and	d network address for on-pre	mises site
Site			
Summary	Name:	Melbourne	
	Network address:	172.17.53.0/24	
		Previous	Next

5. At the **Summary** step of the wizard, click **Finish**.

Veeam PN will generate an XML file with VPN settings for the local site network. The XML file will be automatically downloaded to the default downloads folder. Save the downloaded file in a network shared folder accessible from the local site network.

#### Step 3. Deploy Site Gateway in Local Site Network

When you deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure, you configure one point of the VPN tunnel. To configure the other point of the VPN tunnel, you must deploy a site gateway on the local company site. The site gateway establishes a VPN connection with the network hub in Microsoft Azure, which lets data to travel securely over a public connection between remote sites.

To deploy a site gateway in the local site network:

- 1. Download the Veeam PN OVA package from: https://www.veeam.com/downloads.html and save it in a network shared folder accessible from the local site network.
- 2. In VMware vSphere Web Client, open the hosts and clusters inventory list and select a host on which you want to place the site gateway.
- 3. From the menu at the top of the working area, select **Actions** > **Deploy OVF Template**.
- 4. At the **Select source** step of the wizard, select **Local file**, click **Browse** and browse to the Veeam PN OVA package.

Deploy OVF Template		?)
1 Source	Select source	
1 a Select source		
1 b Review details	Enter a URL to download and install the OVF package from the Internet, or browse to a location accessible from your computer,	
2 Destination	such as a local hard drive, a network share, or a CUJUVD drive.	
2a Select name and folder		_
2b Select a resource		•
2c Select storage	Local file	
3 Ready to complete	Browse D:WeeamPN\2.0.0.435WeeamPN-2.0.0.435.ova	
	Back Next Finish Cano	el

5. Follow the next steps of the wizard and specify site gateway settings: datastore on which the site gateway VM disk must be placed, disk format, network to which the site gateway must be connected and so on.

6. At the last step of the wizard, select the **Power on after deployment** check box and click **Finish**.

Veeam PN will deploy the site gateway on the selected host. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for the process to complete and proceed to site gateway configuration.

Deploy OVF Template						? ₩
1 Source	Ready to complete Review your settings selections be	fore finishing the wizard.				
<ul> <li>1 a Select source</li> </ul>						
<ul> <li>1 b Review details</li> </ul>	OVF file	D:WeeamPN\2.0.0.435\VeeamPN-:	2.0.0.435.ova			
2 Destination	Download size	1.2 GB				
<ul> <li>2a Select name and folder</li> </ul>	Size on disk	16.0 GB				
✓ 2b Select a resource	Name	veeampn-template				
✓ 2c Select storage	Target	Customer Service				
<ul> <li>2d Setup networks</li> </ul>	Folder	Atlanta				
✓ 3 Ready to complete	Disk storage Network mapping IP allocation	Thick Provision Lazy Zeroed DM - VM Network to VM Network Static - Manual, IPv4				
	Power on after deployment					
			Back	Next	Finish	Cancel

- 7. In VMware vSphere Web Client, navigate to the **Summary** tab and get an IP address of the deployed site gateway.
- 8. In a web browser, access the site gateway portal by the following address: https://<sitegatewayIPaddress>.

The browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 9. At the **Welcome to Veeam PN** screen of the portal, enter the credentials for the built-in administrator acount:
  - Username: root
  - Password: *VeeamPN*

10. Click **Login**. When prompted, change the password for the built-in administrator account.

Please	change password	
Old password		
New password		
Confirm password		
	Change	

11. At the first step of the Initial Configuration wizard, select Site gateway.

Initial Configuration
Choose installation type
Network hub
Site gateway
Restore Config Backup
Next

12. Click **Browse** and browse to the configuration file for the local site network generated by Veeam PN.



13. Click Finish.

# Step 4. Add Static Routes for Outgoing Traffic on Default Gateways

By default, when a machine in one remote site needs to communicate with a machine in another remote site, it sends a request over the default site gateway. To route traffic going between sites over the VPN tunnel, you need to add static routes on default gateways on both sites. These static routes will destine the traffic from the default gateway to the Veeam PN appliance — network hub or site gateway, which, in its turn, will route traffic through the VPN tunnel between the two sites.

For example, Site A and Site B have the following configuration:

#### Site A: 192.168.0.0/24

- Network mask: 255.255.255.0
- Site gateway IP address: 192.168.0.2
- Default gateway IP address: 192.168.0.1
- Client machine IP address: 192.168.0.14

#### Site B: 172.17.53.0/24

- Network mask: 255.255.255.0
- Site gateway IP address: 172.17.53.2
- Default gateway IP address: 172.17.53.1
- Client machine IP address: 172.17.53.12

If a machine in Site A needs to communicate with a machine in Site B, the traffic will first be sent to the default gateway 192.168.0.1. The default gateway must then route the traffic to the site gateway that, in its turn, will route the traffic through the VPN tunnel. For this reason, you must add the following route on the default gateway 192.168.0.1:

```
route add 172.17.53.0 mask 255.255.255.0 192.168.0.2
```

In a similar manner, you must add a route on the default gateway 172.17.53.1 in Site B:

route add 192.168.0.0 mask 255.255.255.0 172.17.53.2

#### Result

You have set up a VPN connection between a Microsoft Azure network and local site network. VMs running in Microsoft Azure are now accessible from the local site network, and vice versa.

# Set Up VPN from Endpoints to Microsoft Azure

You can use Veeam PN to set up a VPN connection from remote user machines to private clouds in Microsoft Azure. This scenario can be helpful if you have moved some of your application and services to Microsoft Azure. In this case, you can provide company users with access to VMs in Microsoft Azure.

### **Reference Environment**

This how-to assumes that your company environment is distributed between two sites:

- Microsoft Azure: part of your applications and services are hosted in Microsoft Azure.
- Local company site: users who need to gain access to Microsoft Azure VMs are working on a local company site or remotely.

In this scenario, you will deploy Veeam PN components in the following way:

- The network hub will be hosted in Microsoft Azure.
- You will configure VPN settings on user machines with the help of OpenVPN.

Whenever users need to access VMs in Microsoft Azure, they will establish a VPN connection from their machines to the network hub in Microsoft Azure, that, in its turn, will route requests to Microsoft Azure VMs.



#### Prerequisites

To follow instructions of this how-to, check the following prerequisites:

- You must have a user account in Microsoft Azure.
- You must use the Azure Resource Manager model to configure the network hub in Microsoft Azure. The classic deployment model is not supported.

### Step-By-Step Walkthrough

To set up a VPN connection from user machines to Microsoft Azure, you will:

- 1. Deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure.
- 2. Register clients for user machines in the Veeam PN portal.
- 3. Configure OpenVPN on user machines.
- 4. Establish a VPN connection from user machines to the network hub in Microsoft Azure.

### Step 1. Deploy Network Hub in Microsoft Azure

The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. If you want to set up a VPN connection from user machines to VMs in Microsoft Azure, you must deploy the network hub in Microsoft Azure.

To deploy the network hub:

- 1. Sign in to the Microsoft Azure portal at https://portal.azure.com.
- 2. In the menu on the left, click **New**.
- 3. In the marketplace, search for the '*Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure*' template.
- 4. Select the template and click **Create**.

Microsoft Azure Everything	в. 		ନ ⊈ ≻_ ଞ୍ଚ © ୧	
≡	Everything		* 🗆	×
+ New	▼ Filter			
🔚 Dashboard	Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure		×	7
All resources				_
🕓 Recent	Results			
💡 Subscriptions	NAME	PUBLISHER	CATEGORY	
😭 Resource groups	Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure	Veeam	Compute	
👰 Virtual machines				
🖘 Virtual networks (class				
🚸 Load balancers				
🚸 Azure Active Directory				
🚾 Public IP addresses				
-				
More services >				
5. On the **Basics** blade, specify basic VM settings: VM name, user credentials for the network hub administrator account, subscription, resource group and location.

Microsoft Azure « Crea	te Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Basics	م	\$\$ 20 €
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof $ imes$	Basics ×	
+ New	1 Basics >	<ul> <li>★ Virtual Machine name ●</li> <li>veeampn</li> </ul>	
All resources Recent	2 Veeam PN settings > Configure the Veeam PN se >	* User name ♥ veeampnadmin ✓ * Password ●	
Subscriptions     Resource groups	3 Security settings > Choose required security Ie >	Confirm password	
Virtual machines	4 VPN Information >	Subscription Visual Studio Premium with MSDN	
<ul> <li>Virtual networks (class</li> <li>Load balancers</li> </ul>	Frovice VPN Information	<ul> <li>★ Resource group ●</li> <li>● Create new</li> <li>● Use existing</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Azure Active Directory</li> <li>Public IP addresses</li> </ul>	Veeam PN for Microsoft Az	veeam_pn 🗸	
More services >	•	ОК	

6. On the **Veeam PN settings** blade, specify basic settings for the network hub appliance: VM size (A1 size is minimum), storage account, public IP address, domain name, virtual network and subnet.

Microsoft Azure « Crea	te Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Veeam PN settings	Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Veeam PN settings 🖉			ŝ	$\odot$	?
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × Veeam PN settings	×					
+ New and American Am	1 Basics Done Virtual machine size • 1x Standard A1	>					
🗰 All resources	2 Veeam PN settings > veeampn	>					
Recent Subscriptions	Configure the Veeam PN se  * Public IP address (new) publicIP	>					
Resource groups	3 Security settings > Thoose required security le > Tomain name for VeeamPN •						
Virtual machines	VPN Information > Virtual network •	- om					
<ul> <li>Virtual networks (class</li> <li>Load balancers</li> </ul>	Provide VPN information     (new) veeampn-net	>					
Azure Active Directory	5 Summary Veeam PN for Microsoft Az > Review subnet configuration	>					
Public IP addresses							
More services >							

7. On the **Security settings** blade, specify parameters for the self-signed SSL certificate that Veeam PN will use to secure connection in the VPN: the certificate key length.

Microsoft Azure « Create Veeam PN for Microsoft Azure > Security settings $\mathcal{P}$					ŝ	$\odot$	?
	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × Security settings	×					
+ New	Connection encryption key size •						
🔲 Dashboard	Done	$\sim$					
All resources	Q Veeam PN settings						
🕒 Recent	Z Done						
<b>?</b> Subscriptions	C Security settings						
Resource groups	3 Choose required security Ie						
🖳 Virtual machines	VPN Information						
↔ Virtual networks (class	4 Provide VPN information						
💠 Load balancers	E Summary						
Azure Active Directory	5 Veeam PN for Microsoft Az						
📰 Public IP addresses							
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	ок						
More services >							

8. On the VPN Information blade, make sure that Yes is enabled in the Enable Point-to-Site field. In the Specify a protocol and Specify a port fields, leave default settings.

Microsoft Azure « Crea	[1] ≻_ ﷺ ☺ ⊘		
≡	Create Veeam PN for Microsof × VPN Information	×	
+ New	1 Basics ✓ Enable Site-to-Site ● Ves No		
<ul> <li>All resources</li> <li>Recent</li> </ul>	2 Veeam PN settings ✓ Done ✓ Specify a protocol ● UDP TCP * Specify a prot ●		
<ul> <li>Subscriptions</li> <li>Resource groups</li> </ul>	3 Security settings ✓ Done ✓ Yes No		
<ul> <li>Virtual machines</li> <li>Virtual networks (class</li> </ul>	4 VPN Information > UDP TCP Provide VPN information > \$\$ Specify a protocol • * Specify a protocol • * Specify a prot •		
<ul> <li>Load balancers</li> <li>Azure Active Directory</li> </ul>	5 Summary Veeam PN for Microsoft Az >		
Public IP addresses           More services >			

- 9. On the **Summary** blade, click **OK**.
- 10. On the **Buy** blade, click **Purchase**.

Veeam PN will deploy the network hub from the Microsoft Azure template. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for this process to complete.

- 11. In the Microsoft Azure portal, open properties of the deployed VM and get its IP address.
- 12. In a web browser, access the Veeam PN portal by the following address: https://<networkhubIP>.

The browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 13. At the **Welcome** screen, log in to the portal under the network hub administrator account. You specified credentials for the network hub administrator account on the **Basic** blade.
- 14. Click Login.

VV EIC Username	veeampnadmin
Password	Remember me
	Login

- 15. On the welcome screen of the Azure Setup wizard, click Next.
- 16. The **Azure Setup** wizard will display the https://aka.ms/devicelogin link and an authentication code. Copy the code to the Clipboard, open the https://aka.ms/devicelogin link in a web browser and enter the code in the code field.
- 17. Click **Next**. Veeam PN will assign the Network Contributor role on the routing table in the Microsoft Azure network to the network hub administrator account. Wait for the process to complete and click **Finish**.

#### Step 2. Register Clients for User Machines

To provide remote users with access to VMs in Microsoft Azure, you must register clients for these users in the Veeam PN portal. Veeam PN will generate configuration files for users. You will use these configuration files to set up a VPN connection on user machines.

To register a client for user machines:

- 1. In the Veeam PN portal, in the configuration menu on the left click **Clients**.
- 2. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 3. At the **Type** step of the wizard, select **Standalone computer**.

Veeam PN			HUB 🛛 🔝 root 👻
	Add Client	8	
📇 Overview	Туре	Select client's type	
	Client	Entire site	
🛃 Clients	Summary	Standalone computer	
Performance		HUB site	
Y Settings			
Site-to-Site 💦 Running			
		Next	

- 4. At the **Client** step of the wizard, enter a name for the user machine.
- 5. Select the Use HUB server as a default gateway check box.

Veeam PN			HUB 🗵 root 👻
	Add Client	⊗	
📇 Overview	Туре	Specify name for standalone VPN client	
📋 IP Translation	Client <	Name: JohnSmith	
🗴 Clients	Summary	<ul> <li>Use HUB server as a default gateway (all internet traffic will go through HUP)</li> </ul>	
		go dirodgi (100)	
Y Settings			
Site-to-Site			
		Previous Next	

6. At the Summary step of the wizard, click Finish.

Veeam PN will generate an XML file with VPN settings for the user. The XML file will be automatically downloaded to the default downloads folder. Save the downloaded file in a network shared folder accessible from the user machine.

7. Repeat steps 1-5 for all users to whom you want to provide access.

#### Step 3. Configure OpenVPN on User Machines

To let a user access VMs in Microsoft Azure over the VPN, you must configure VPN settings on the user machine. To do this, you must use OpenVPN software and a configuration file generated by Veeam PN.

To configure OpenVPN on user machines:

- 1. Download the OpenVPN setup file for the user machine OS from: https://openvpn.net/index.php/opensource/downloads.html.
- 2. Run the OpenVPN setup file and install the product with default installation settings.
- 3. Place the configuration file generated by Veeam PN in a folder where OpenVPN configuration files are stored: C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config.
- 4. Repeat steps 1-3 for all users to whom you want to provide access.

# Step 4. Establish VPN connection from User Machines to Microsoft Azure

To establish a VPN connection from user machines to Microsoft Azure:

1. On a user machine, create a batch file with the following command:

"openvpn-gui.exe" -- connect "C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn"

where C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\bin\openvpn-gui.exe is a path to the OpenVPN product
folder and C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn is a path to the user machine
configuration file.

- 2. Run the batch file. Veeam PN will establish a connection from the user machine to the network hub.
- 3. Repeat steps 1-2 for all users to whom you want to provide access.

#### Result

You have set up a VPN connection from user machines to VMs to Microsoft Azure. VMs running in Microsoft Azure are now accessible to users working remotely.

## Set Up VPN Between Remote Sites

You can use Veeam PN to set up a VPN connection between remote company offices and sites. This scenario can be helpful if company services and applications are distributed between two or more sites, for example, a headquarters site and branch office. In this case, you can join several remote networks over the VPN and enable secure communication between them.

### **Reference Environment**

This how-to assumes that your company environment is distributed between two remote sites:

- Site A: part of your applications and services are hosted on Site A.
- Site B: part of your applications and services are hosted on Site B.

In this scenario, you will deploy Veeam PN components in the following way:

- The network hub will be deployed on Site A.
- A site gateway will be deployed on Site B.

The network hub and site gateway will produce the two terminal points of a VPN tunnel. Application and services on Site A and Site B will be able to communicate securely with each other over the VPN. Users on one remote site will be able to access resources on the other site.



#### Prerequisites

To follow instructions of this how-to, check the following prerequisite:

You must have a VMware vSphere host in each site. The network hub and site gateway are deployed as virtual appliances and placed on VMware vSphere hosts.

### Step-By-Step Walkthrough

To set up a VPN connection between remote sites, you will:

- 1. Deploy the network hub in a local site network.
- 2. Register a client for a remote network.
- 3. Deploy a site gateway in the remote network.
- 4. Add static routes for outgoing traffic on default gateways.

### Step 1. Deploy Network Hub in Local Site Network

The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. If you want to join several remote networks, you must deploy the network hub in one of them.

To deploy the network hub:

- 1. Download the Veeam PN OVA package from: https://www.veeam.com/downloads.html and save it in a network shared folder accessible from the site where you plan to deploy the network hub.
- 2. In VMware vSphere Web Client, open the hosts and clusters inventory list and select a host on which you want to place the network hub.
- 3. From the menu at the top of the working area, select **Actions** > **Deploy OVF Template**.
- 4. At the **Select source** step of the wizard, select **Local file**, click **Browse** and browse to the Veeam PN OVA package.

Deploy OVF Template		? »
1 Source	Select source Select the source location	
1b Review details 2 Destination 2a Select name and folder 2b Select a resource 2c Select storage 3 Ready to complete	Enter a URL to download and install the OVF package from the Internet, or browse to a location accessible from your computer such as a local hard drive, a network share, or a CD/DVD drive. URL • Local file Browse D:WeeamPN2.0.0.435WeeamPN-2.0.0.435.ova	•
	Back Next Finish Car	ncel

5. Follow the next steps of the wizard and specify network hub deployment settings: datastore on which the network hub disk must be placed, disk format, network to which the network hub must be connected and so on.

6. At the last step of the wizard, select the **Power on after deployment** check box and click **Finish**.

VMware vSphere will deploy the network hub on the selected host. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for this process to complete and proceed to network hub configuration.

Deploy OVF Template				(?) ₩
1 Source	Ready to complete Review your settings selections bef	ore finishing the wizard.		
<ul> <li>1 a Select source</li> </ul>				
<ul> <li>1 b Review details</li> </ul>	OVF file	D:\VeeamPN\2.0.0.435\VeeamPN-2	2.0.0.435.ova	
2 Destination	Download size	1.2 GB		
<ul> <li>2a Select name and folder</li> </ul>	Size on disk	16.0 GB		
<ul> <li>2b Select a resource</li> </ul>	Name Datastore	veeampn-template esx02-ds1		
<ul> <li>2c Select storage</li> </ul>	Target	Customer Service		
<ul> <li>2d Setup networks</li> </ul>	Folder	Atlanta		
✓ 3 Ready to complete	Disk storage Network mapping IP allocation	Thick Provision Lazy Zeroed DM - VM Network to VM Network Static - Manual, IPv4		
	Power on after deployment			
			Back Next	Finish Cancel

- 7. In VMware vSphere Web Client, navigate to the **Summary** tab and get an IP address of the network hub.
- 8. In a web browser, access the network hub portal by the following address: https://<applianceIP>.

The browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 9. At the **Welcome to Veeam PN** screen of the portal, log in to the network hub portal using the credentials of the built-in account:
  - Username: root
  - Password: *VeeamPN*
- 10. Click Login.
- 11. When prompted, change the password for the built-in account.

Pleas	e change password	
	0	
Old password		
Neurosenad		
New password	•••••	
Confirm password		
commi password		
	Change	
	Change	

12. At the first step of the Initial Configuration wizard, select Network hub and click Next.

Initial Configuration
Choose installation type
Network hub
Site gateway
Restore Config Backup
Next

13. Specify parameters for a self-signed certificate that Veeam PN will use to secure communication in the VPN: the certificate key length and click **Next**.

Initial Configuration				
Specify the require	d information for the self-signed certificate generation			
Name:	TECH.com			
Encryption level:	2048			
	Previous			

- 14. After the certificate is generated, click **OK**, then click **Next** to proceed to the network hub configuration.
- 15. In the **Network hub public IP or DNS** name field, specify an IP address or full DNS name for the network hub. The IP address or DNS name must be public and accessible from remote user machines.
- 16. Select the Enable site-to-site VPN check box. In the Protocol and Port fields, leave default settings.

Initial Configuration	n	
Specify VPN settings		
Network hub public IP o	or DNS name:	52.169.186.63
Enable site-to-sit	e VPN	
Protocol:	UDP	<b>*</b>
Port:	1194	<b>\$</b>
Enable point-to-s	ite VPN	
Protocol:		×
Port:	6179	<b>\$</b>
		Previous Finish

17. Click Finish.

#### Step 2. Register Client for Remote Network

To add a remote network to the VPN, you must register a client for this network in the Veeam PN portal. Veeam PN will generate a configuration file for the remote network. You will use the configuration file to set up a site gateway in the network.

To register a client for the remote network:

- 1. In the Veeam PN portal, in the configuration menu on the left click **Clients**.
- 2. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 3. At the Type step of the wizard, select Entire site.

Add Client	8
Туре <	Select client's type
<b>Site</b> Summary	<ul> <li>Entire site</li> <li>Standalone computer</li> </ul>
	Next

#### NOTE:

If you add a client for the Hub site, it will make machines on the Hub site accessible over the VPN. To see how to add a client for the Hub site, see Registering Hub Site.

4.

5. At the **Site** step of the wizard, enter a name and address of the remote network using the CIDR notation.

Add Client			⊗
Туре	Specify name and	hetwork address for on-premises	site
Site <			
Summary	Name:	Melbourne	
	Network address:	172.17.53.0/24	
		Previous	Next

6. At the **Summary** step of the wizard, click **Finish**.

Veeam PN will generate an XML file with VPN settings for the remote network. The XML file will be automatically downloaded to the default downloads folder. Save the downloaded file in a network shared folder accessible from the remote network.

#### Step 3. Deploy Site Gateway in Remote Network

When you deploy the network hub in Site A, you configure one point of the VPN tunnel. To configure the other point of the VPN tunnel, you must deploy a site gateway in Site B. The network hub will establish a connection with the site gateway, which lets data to travel securely between remote sites over a public connection.

To deploy a site gateway in the remote network:

- 1. Download the Veeam PN OVA package from: https://www.veeam.com/downloads.html and save it in a network shared folder accessible from the remote network.
- 2. In VMware vSphere Web Client, open the hosts and clusters inventory list and select a host on which you want to deploy the site gateway.
- 3. From the menu at the top of the working area, select **Actions** > **Deploy OVF Template**.

4. At the **Select source** step of the wizard, select **Local file**, click **Browse** and browse to the Veeam PN OVA package.

Deploy OVF Template		?₩
1 Source	Select source Select the source location	
<ul> <li>1 a Select source</li> <li>1 b Review details</li> <li>2 Destination</li> <li>2 a Select name and folder</li> <li>2 b Select a resource</li> <li>2 c Select storage</li> <li>3 Ready to complete</li> </ul>	Enter a URL to download and install the OVF package from the Internet, or browse to a location accessible from your compute such as a local hard drive, a network share, or a CD/DVD drive. URL Local file Browse D:WeeamPN2.0.0.435WeeamPN-2.0.0.435.ova	r,
	Back Next Finish Ca	ncel

- 5. Follow the next steps of the wizard and specify site gateway settings: datastore on which the site gateway VM disk must be placed, disk format, network to which the site gateway must be connected and so on.
- 6. At the last step of the wizard, select the **Power on after deployment** check box and click **Finish**.

The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for the process to complete and proceed to site gateway configuration.

Deploy OVF Template			? ₩	
1 Source	Ready to complete Review your settings selections bet	fore finishing the wizard.		
<ul> <li>1 a Select source</li> </ul>				
<ul> <li>1 b Review details</li> </ul>	OVF file	D:\VeeamPN\2.0.0.435\VeeamPN-2.0	0.0.435.ova	
2 Destination	Download size	1.2 GB		
<ul> <li>2a Select name and folder</li> </ul>	Size on disk	16.0 GB		
✓ 2b Select a resource	Name Datastore	veeampn-template esx02-ds1		
✓ 2c Select storage	Target	Customer Service		
<ul> <li>2d Setup networks</li> </ul>	Folder	Atlanta		
✓ 3 Ready to complete	Disk storage Network mapping IP allocation	Thick Provision Lazy Zeroed DM - VM Network to VM Network Static - Manual, IPv4		
	Power on after deployment			
			Back Next	Finish Cancel

- 7. In VMware vSphere Web Client, navigate to the **Summary** tab and get an IP address of the deployed site gateway.
- 8. In a web browser, access the site gateway portal by the following address: https://<sitegatewayIPaddress>.

The browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 9. At the **Welcome to Veeam PN** screen of the portal, enter credentials for the built-in account:
  - Username: root
  - Password: *VeeamPN*
- 10. Click **Login**. When prompted, change the password for the built-in account.

Pleas	e change password	
Old password		
New password		
Confirm password		
I	Change	

11. At the first step of the Initial Setup wizard, select Site gateway.

Initial Configuration
Choose installation type
Network hub
Site gateway
Restore Config Backup
Next

12. Click **Browse** and browse to the configuration file generated by Veeam PN.

Initial Configuration	
To get configuration file, log in to Azure network hub and add client w 172.17.53.0/24 Select the configuration file you would like to use: Melbourne.xml	ith network address
P	revious Finish

13. Click Finish.

# Step 4. Add Static Routes for Outgoing Traffic on Default Gateways

By default, when a machine in one remote site needs to communicate with a machine in another remote site, it sends a request over the default site gateway. To route traffic going between sites over the VPN tunnel, you need to add static routes on default gateways on both sites. These static routes will destine the traffic from the default gateway to the Veeam PN appliance — network hub or site gateway, which, in its turn, will route traffic through the VPN tunnel between the two sites.

For example, Site A and Site B have the following configuration:

#### Site A: 192.168.0.0/24

- Network mask: 255.255.255.0
- Site gateway IP address: 192.168.0.2
- Default gateway IP address: 192.168.0.1
- Client machine IP address: 192.168.0.14

#### Site B: 172.17.53.0/24

- Network mask: 255.255.255.0
- Site gateway IP address: 172.17.53.2
- Default gateway IP address: 172.17.53.1
- Client machine IP address: 172.17.53.12

If a machine in Site A needs to communicate with a machine in Site B, the traffic will first be sent to the default gateway 192.168.0.1. The default gateway must then route the traffic to the site gateway that, in its turn, will route the traffic through the VPN tunnel. For this reason, you must add the following route on the default gateway 192.168.0.1:

route add 172.17.53.0 mask 255.255.255.0 192.168.0.2

In a similar manner, you must add a route on the default gateway 172.17.53.1 in Site B:

```
route add 192.168.0.0 mask 255.255.255.0 172.17.53.2
```

#### Result

You have set up a VPN connection between two remote sites. VMs running on one site are now accessible for machines running on the other site.

## Set Up VPN from Endpoints to Local Site

You can use Veeam PN to set up a VPN connection from remote user machines to application and services on a local company site. This scenario can be helpful if some of your users are working remotely, for example, travelling, and still need to use company resources. In this case, you can provide separate users with remote access to the company site over the VPN.

### **Reference Environment**

This how-to assumes that your company environment is configured in the following way:

- Local company site: your applications and services are hosted on a local company site.
- Remote users: users who need to gain access to the local company site are working remotely.

In this scenario, you will deploy Veeam PN components in the following way:

- The network hub will be deployed on the local company site.
- You will configure VPN settings on user machines with the help of OpenVPN.

Whenever users need to access resources on the local company site, they will establish a VPN connection to the network hub, that, in its turn, will route requests to machines on the local company site.



#### Prerequisites

To follow instructions of this how-to, check the following prerequisite:

You must have a VMware vSphere host on the local company site. The network hub is deployed as a virtual appliance and placed on a VMware vSphere host.

### Step-By-Step Walkthrough

To set up a VPN connection from user machines to the local company site, you will:

- 1. Deploy the network hub on the local company site.
- 2. Register clients for user machines in the Veeam PN portal.
- 3. Configure OpenVPN on user machines.
- 4. Establish a VPN connection from user machines to the network hub on the local company site.

### Step 1. Deploy Network Hub in Local Company Site

The network hub is the core of the VPN infrastructure. If you want to set up a VPN connection from user machines to company resources, you must deploy the network hub on the local company site.

- 1. Download the Veeam PN OVA package from: https://www.veeam.com/downloads.html and save it in a network shared folder.
- 2. In VMware vSphere Web Client, open the hosts and clusters inventory list and select a host on which you want to place the network hub.
- 3. From the menu at the top of the working area, select **Actions** > **Deploy OVF Template**.
- 4. At the **Select source** step of the wizard, select **Local file**, click **Browse** and browse to the Veeam PN OVA package.

Deploy OVF Template		(?) }>
1 Source	Select source	
✓ 1 a Select source		
1 b Review details	Enter a URL to download and install the OVF package from the Internet, or browse to a location accessible from your computer	6
2 Destination		
2a Select name and folder		
2b Select a resource		•
2c Select storage	Local file	
3 Ready to complete	Browse D:WeeamPN12.0.0.435WeeamPN-2.0.0.435.ova	
	Back Next Finish Ca	ncel

5. Follow the next steps of the wizard and specify network hub deployment settings: datastore on which the network hub disk must be placed, disk format, network to which the network hub must be connected and so on.

6. At the last step of the wizard, select the **Power on after deployment** check box and click **Finish**.

VMware vSphere will deploy the network hub on the selected host. The deployment process typically takes several minutes. Wait for this process to complete and proceed to network hub configuration.

Deploy OVF Template			(?) <b>}</b>			
1 Source	1 Source Ready to complete Review your settings selections before finishing the wizard.					
<ul> <li>1 a Select source</li> </ul>						
<ul> <li>1 b Review details</li> </ul>	OVF file	D:\VeeamPN\2.0.0.435\VeeamPN-2	2.0.0.435.ova			
2 Destination	Download size	1.2 GB				
<ul> <li>2a Select name and folder</li> </ul>	Size on disk	16.0 GB				
<ul> <li>2b Select a resource</li> </ul>	Name	veeampn-template				
20 Polect storage	Datastore	esxO2-ds1				
	Target	Customer Service				
<ul> <li>2d Setup networks</li> </ul>	Folder	Atlanta				
✓ 3 Ready to complete	Disk storage	Inick Provision Lazy Zeroed				
	Network mapping	Static Manual IPv4				
		Statte - Manual, IP 94				
	Power on after deployment					
			Back	Next	Finish	Cancel

- 7. In VMware vSphere Web Client, navigate to the **Summary** tab and get an IP address of the network hub.
- 8. In a web browser, access the network hub portal by the following address: https://<networkhubIP>.

The browser will display a warning notifying that the connection is untrusted. Ignore the warning and agree to proceed to the portal.

- 9. At the **Welcome to Veeam PN** screen of the portal, log in to the network hub portal using credentials of the built-in account:
  - Username: root
  - Password: VeeamPN
- 10. Click Login.
- 11. When prompted, change the password for the built-in account.

Please	change password	
Trease	endinge passivora	
Old password		
New password		
Confirm password		
	Change	

12. At the first step of the Initial Configuration wizard, select Network hub and click Next.

Initial Configuration
Choose installation type
Network hub
Site gateway
Restore Config Backup
Next

13. Specify parameters for a self-signed certificate that Veeam PN will use to secure communication in the VPN: the certificate key length and click **Next**.

Initial Configuration			
Specify the require	ed information for the self-signed certificate generation		
Name:	TECH.com		
Encryption level:	2048	\$	
		_	
	Previous	Next	

- 14. After the certificate is generated, click **OK**, then click **Next** to proceed to network hub configuration.
- 15. In the **Network hub public IP or DNS** name field, specify an IP address or full DNS name for the network hub. The IP address or DNS name must be public and accessible from remote user machines.
- 16. Select the **Enable point-to-site VPN** check box. In the **Protocol** and **Port** fields, leave default settings.

Initial Configu	ration			
Specify VPN set	tings			
Network hub pub	lic IP or DNS name:	52.1	69.186.63	
Enable site	-to-site VPN			
Protocol:	UDP	~		
Port:	1194	\$		
Enable poir	nt-to-site VPN			
Protocol:	UDP	~		
Port:	6179	\$		
			Previous	Finish

17. Click Finish.

### Step 2. Register Clients for User Machines

To provide users with access to company resources, you must register clients for these users in the Veeam PN portal. Veeam PN will generate configuration files for users. You will use these configuration files to set up a VPN connection on user machines.

- 1. In the Veeam PN portal, in the configuration menu on the left click Clients.
- 2. At the top of the clients list, click Add.
- 3. At the **Type** step of the wizard, select **Standalone computer**.

Veeam PN			HUB 🛛 🔝 root 👻
	Add Client	8	
👫 Overview	Туре <	Select client's type	
	Client	Entire site	
🛃 Clients	Summary	Standalone computer	
		HUB site	
Site-to-Site 💦 Running			
		Next	

- 4. At the **Client** step of the wizard, enter a name for the user machine.
- 5. Select the Use HUB server as a default gateway check box.

Veeam PN			HUB 🛛 🔝 root 👻
	Add Client	8	
	Туре	Specify name for standalone VPN client	
IP Translation	Client	Name: JohnSmith	
🔹 Clients	Summary	Summary           Summary           Vuse HUB server as a default gateway (all internet traffic will	
		go through HUB)	
Y Settings			
🕥 Site-to-Site 🗾 Running			
		Previous	

6. At the **Summary** step of the wizard, click **Finish**.

\_

Veeam PN will generate an XML file with VPN settings for the user. The XML file will be automatically downloaded to the default downloads folder. Save the downloaded file in a network shared folder accessible from the user machine.

7. Repeat steps 1-5 for all users to whom you want to provide access.

#### Step 3. Configure OpenVPN on User Machines

To let a user access company resources, you must configure VPN settings on the user machine. To do this, you must use OpenVPN software and configuration file generated by Veeam PN.

To configure OpenVPN on user machines:

- 1. Download the OpenVPN setup file for the user machine OS from: https://openvpn.net/index.php/opensource/downloads.html.
- 2. Run the OpenVPN setup file and install the product with default installation settings.
- 3. Place the client configuration file generated by Veeam PN in a folder where OpenVPN configuration files are stored: C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config.
- 4. Repeat steps 1-3 for all users to whom you want to provide access.

# Step 4. Establish VPN connection from User Machines to Microsoft Azure

To establish a VPN connection from user machines to the local company site:

1. On a user machine, create a batch file with the following command:

"openvpn-gui.exe" -- connect "C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn"

where C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\bin\openvpn-gui.exe is a path to the OpenVPN product folder and C:\Program Files\OpenVPN\config\client.ovpn is a path to the user machine configuration file.

- 2. Run the batch file. Veeam PN will establish a connection from the user machine to the network hub.
- 3. Repeat steps 1-2 for all users to whom you want to provide access.

#### Result

You have set up a VPN connection from user machines to the local company site. Machines running on the local company site are now accessible to users working remotely.

### Install Veeam PN on Ubuntu

You can deploy the Veeam PN appliance in the Microsoft Azure and Amazon AWS marketplaces or download an OVA template from <a href="https://www.veeam.com/cloud-disaster-recovery-azure-download.html">https://www.veeam.com/cloud-disaster-recovery-azure-download.html</a> and deploy it on premises. You can also deploy your own Ubuntu server and install Veeam PN directly from the Veeam Linux Repositories.

#### TIP:

You can also deploy Veeam PN using an installer script. For details, see Install Veeam PN with Script.

#### System Requirements

- Ubuntu 18.04
- 1 vCPU (Minimum)
- 1 GB vRAM (Minimum)
- 16 GB of Hard Drive space
- External Network Connectivity

#### Installing Veeam PN on Ubuntu

To install Veeam PN on an Ubuntu machine, do the following. Note that you must have superuser rights.

1. Download and add the Veeam Software Repository Key to your system:

curl -k http://repository.veeam.com/keys/veeam.gpg | apt-key add -

2. Add Veeam PN to the list of sources in APT and run an APT update.

```
echo "deb [arch=amd64] http://repository.veeam.com/pn/public pn stable" >
/etc/apt/sources.list.d/veeampn.list
apt-get update
```

3. Add an apt repository for WireGuard.

```
apt-add-repository ppa:wireguard/wireguard
```

4. Install two packages: the Server and UI components.

```
apt-get -y install veeam-vpn-ui veeam-vpn-svc
```

Apt-get will list a significant amount of dependencies that must be installed as well. During the installation of packages, you may be asked to overwrite existing IPTables rules.

5. After the installation of packages is complete, you can log in to the Veeam PN web portal. To open Veeam PN web portal, open https://<Veeam\_PN\_server\_IP\_address> in a web-browser. Use your root user credentials to log in to the web portal.

① A https://172.17.53.5		•••	◙	*
Welco	ome to Veeam PN!			
Username	root			
Password	********			
Γ	Remember me			
	Login			

## Install Veeam PN with Script

On Ubuntu 18.04 machine, you can deploy Veeam PN using the installer script. If you want to deploy Veeam PN using the script, you don't need to download the Veeam PN image. The script will download all required files from Linux repository. You can download the installer script (VeeamPN-installer.run.sh) at: https://www.veeam.com/veeampn-download.html.

Before you deploy Veeam PN, see system requirements.

To install Veeam PN, run the installer script with the required parameters.

sudo bash ./VeeamPN-installer.run.sh -- -y -c -f Description Parameter -c (--configure-system) Pre-configures the system before installation: configures ssh settings, installs updates. -f (--force) Forces the installation: ignores pre-checks of additional tools (Apache, WireGuard, etc.) Switches to quiet mode (unattended installation): the -y (--quiet) wizard will not ask you to confirm installation of required tools. -v (--version) Shows version information. -h (--help) Shows help.

## Install Free SSL Certificate on Veeam PN Appliance Host

During the installation, Veeam PN generates a self-signed certificate. To mitigate the risk of MITM attacks, you can obtain and install a free SSL certificate from Let's Encrypt.

To install the certificate, do the following:

- 1. Open the console of Veeam PN appliance machine.
  - [VMware vSphere] Open the TTY console of the VM where Veeam PN appliance is deployed.
  - [Microsoft Azure] In PuTTY, use the Veeam PN appliance hostname to connect to the console.
- 2. Add a PPA (Personal Package Archive) to the list of repositories and install Certbot:

```
sudo apt-get update
sudo apt-get install software-properties-common
sudo add-apt-repository universe
sudo add-apt-repository ppa:certbot/certbot
sudo apt-get update
sudo apt-get install certbot python-certbot-apache
```

3. Certbot has an Apache plugin that automates certificate installation. The plugin will install an SSL certificate and automatically edit the machine configuration to server the installed certificate.

To install an SSL certificate, run the following command:

sudo certbot --apache

#### Automated Renewal of SSL Certificate

Let's Encrypt certificates last for 90 days. You can enable the cron job of Certbot that will renew your SSL certificate automatically before it expires.

```
sudo certbot renew --dry-run
```

### Reference

For detailed instructions, see: https://certbot.eff.org/lets-encrypt/ubuntuxenial-apache.

### Improve Veeam PN Performance

The **txqueuelen** parameter of an interface in the Linux kernel. It limits the number of packets in the transmission queue in the interface's device driver.

The default value of **txqueuelen** is 1000 for Veeam PN appliance server deployed from Azure Marketplace or from OVA template. Values of up to 8000 have been used successfully to further improve performance. If a host is low performance or has slow links, having too big txqueuelen may disturb interactive performance.

To change the value of **txqueuelen**, log in to the Veeam PN appliance TTY console and run the following command:

ifconfig ens160 txqueuelen 4000

# **Revision History**

Revision #	Date	Description of Changes
REV 3	26 Nov 2019	Updated for Veeam PN 2.1: Added support of Veeam PN deployment in Amazon AWS.
REV 2	14 May 2019	Updated for Veeam PN 2.0: Added support of WireGuard technology and DNS forwarding.
REV 1	13 Dec 2017	Initial version of the document for Veeam PN 1.0.